

Strengthening Pathways Into the Teaching Profession in Texas

Challenges and Opportunities

Jennifer A. Bland, Steven K. Wojcikiewicz, Linda Darling-Hammond, and Wesley Wei



harly Butt

Strengthening Pathways Into the Teaching Profession in Texas: Challenges and Opportunities

Jennifer A. Bland, Steven K. Wojcikiewicz, Linda Darling-Hammond, and Wesley Wei

Acknowledgments

The authors thank Shari Albright, Audrey Boklage, Jessica Enyioha, Cody Huie, and Tim Miller of the Charles Butt Foundation; Ryan Franklin of Educate Texas; Will Holleman and Bob Popinski of Raise Your Hand Texas; and Emily Garcia, Jessica McLaughlin, Mark Olofson, and Melissa Yoder of the Texas Education Agency for their thoughtful feedback on earlier iterations of this report. We also thank Jeremy Landa and Mark Olofson of the Texas Education Agency for their insights into state-level teacher workforce data. In addition, we thank our Learning Policy Institute (LPI) colleagues Patrick Shields and Victoria Wang for their contributions to the research process and the members of the LPI Communications team for their invaluable support in editing, designing, and disseminating this report. Without their generosity of time and spirit, this work would not have been possible.

This research was supported by the Charles Butt Foundation. Core operating support for LPI is provided by the Heising-Simons Foundation, William and Flora Hewlett Foundation, Raikes Foundation, Sandler Foundation, and MacKenzie Scott. We are grateful to them for their generous support. The ideas voiced here are those of the authors and not those of our funders.

External Reviewers

This report benefited from the insights and expertise of two external reviewers: Dr. Catherine Horn, Director, Center for Research and Advancement of Teacher Education and Interim Dean, University of Houston College of Education; and Dr. Jim Van Overschelde, Co-Executive Director of the Research for EDucator Equity & Excellence (REDEE) Center and Associate Professor of Education at Texas State University. We thank them for the care and attention they gave the report.

Suggested citation: Bland, J. A., Wojcikiewicz, S. K., Darling-Hammond, L., & Wei, W. (2023). *Strengthening pathways into the teaching profession in Texas: Challenges and opportunities*. Learning Policy Institute. https://doi.org/10.54300/957.902

This report can be found online at https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/product/pathways-into-teaching-profession-texas.

This work is licensed under the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial 4.0 International License. To view a copy of this license, visit http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/.



Document last revised February 17, 2023

Table of Contents

Executive Summary	v
Introduction	1
What Causes Teacher Shortages?	6
The Status of the Teacher Workforce in Texas	9
Teacher Shortages	9
Teacher Attrition	9
Teacher Turnover	12
Teacher Compensation	13
Teacher Working Conditions	14
Teacher Preparation in Texas	17
Entry Pathways of New Teachers in Texas	25
Divergent Outcomes by Route Into the Teaching Profession	27
How Is Texas Addressing Teacher Shortages?	
The TCLAS High-Quality, Sustainable Residency Program	33
TCLAS Grow Your Own Programs	36
H.B. 3 of 2019	36
The Teacher Vacancy Task Force	37
Solving Teacher Shortages: What Does the Research Tell Us?	
Compensation	39
Service Scholarships and Loan Forgiveness	39
Working Conditions and School Climate	39
High-Quality, High-Retention Pathways Into Teaching	40
New Teacher Induction and Mentoring	42
Creating a Systemic Approach: Success Stories From Other States	42
Policy Recommendations	
Conclusion	57
Appendix A: Additional Data	58
Endnotes	59
About the Authors	77

List of Figures and Tables

Figure 1	Statewide Teacher Attrition vs. New Hires, 2007–08 Through 2021–22	11
Figure 2	Proportion of Texas Teachers Who Felt Valued by Various Groups, 2020 vs. 2022	15
Figure 3	Concrete Steps Taken by Texas Teachers Seriously Considering Leaving the Profession	16
Figure 4	Texas Teaching Certificates by Preparation Sector, 1995–96 Through 2018–19	18
Figure 5	Texas Teacher Preparation Program Enrollment by Route (per Federal Title II Data), 2008–09 Through 2019–20	22
Figure 6	Texas Teacher Preparation Program Enrollment and Completion by Route (per Federal Title II Data), 2008–09 Through 2019–20	23
Figure 7	2021–22 Statewide New Hires (Excluding Rehires) by Pathway Into the Teaching Profession	25
Figure 8	New Teachers in the Texas Workforce (Excluding Rehires), 2007–08 Through 2021–22	26
Figure 9	Percentage of 2016–17 Beginning Teachers Remaining in Texas Classrooms, by Year and Preparation Route	28
Figure 10	Additional Months of Learning in Mathematics per Year With a University- Prepared vs. an Alternatively-Prepared Teacher	29
Figure 11	Additional Months of Learning in ELA per Year With a University-Prepared vs. an Alternatively-Prepared Teacher	29
Figure 12	Leaks in the Texas Teacher Pipeline	32
Figure 13	Combined Strategies to Address Teacher Shortages	45
Table 1	Texas Teacher Shortage Areas, 2010–11 Through 2021–22 School Years	10
Table 2	Teacher Retention by First-Teaching-Year Cohort, 2012–19	
Table 3	Teacher Incentive Funding Allocations From H.B. 3 of 2019	37

Executive Summary

This report summarizes teacher workforce challenges and recent initiatives in Texas that are shaping the state of the educator workforce in important ways. Ongoing teacher shortages have led to the creation of a wide range of pathways into the profession, featuring varying types and amounts of training. The majority of firsttime teachers in Texas are now entering the profession either through alternative certification routes that often include little to no student teaching or without any certification at all, resulting in a workforce that has experienced increasingly little preservice clinical practice before taking on responsibilities for teaching children.

A growing body of research demonstrates that these differences in pathways are associated with meaningful differences in teachers' knowledge, skills, and effectiveness, as well as the rates at which they enter and leave the profession. Research has found that teachers who are not fully prepared when they enter the profession—now a majority of newly hired Texas teachers—are, on average, both less effective and more likely to leave, creating high rates of churn, which also undermines school-level student achievement. These differences have implications for student learning, school management, and equity, since the districts that have the most difficulty hiring fully prepared teachers are those that serve the most students of color and students from low-income families.

This report reviews the emerging research; describes the substantial efforts Texas leaders and institutions are making to address concerns about workforce preparation and stability; and provides additional actionable, research-based policy recommendations.

Background

Major initiatives are underway in Texas to strengthen routes into the teaching profession, including a newly launched, innovative statewide teacher residency program. Such initiatives are responding to recent research that identifies an increasingly unstable statewide teacher workforce, weakened by high annual attrition rates and a teacher pipeline bifurcated by preprofessional experiences that differ substantially in structure and content.

Texas has the largest teacher workforce of any U.S. state, numbering over 370,000 teachers in 2021–22. A high yearly demand for new teachers, exacerbated by higher teacher attrition rates than the national average, creates unique systemic

challenges. Workforce shortages, already present before the onset of COVID-19 but accelerated by pandemic-era teaching conditions, only increase this demand, pushing the number of new hires to more than 40,000 per year. The robustness of the preparation pipeline—in terms of quantity *and* quality—is thus a continuous and growing concern for Texas policymakers.

In March 2022, by directive of Governor Greg Abbott, the Texas Education Agency (TEA) created a statewide Teacher Vacancy Task Force to further study statewide teacher workforce shortages and make recommendations for state policy changes that continue to address them. To inform legislative staff and members of the task force, this report summarizes and builds on the research on teacher supply, demand, and attrition, and the outcomes of different pathways into the Texas teacher workforce. We then discuss the work already being done in Texas to address workforce instability and provide additional actionable, research-based policy recommendations to further the state's efforts.

Teacher Workforce Trends in Texas

Texas has been experiencing teacher shortages and workforce instability driven by high attrition rates for decades. Shortages have been especially acute in mathematics, special education, career technical education, and bilingual/English as a Second Language instruction, and have been more prevalent in rural communities and in large urban districts. In a recent statewide poll, 77% of Texas teachers indicated they thought seriously about leaving the profession, and over 90% of those teachers had taken at least one step to do so.

This workforce instability has resulted from several intersecting trends:

- A growing need for additional teachers. The number of Texas teaching positions has grown steadily for over a decade, as a function of both population increases and decreases in class size. The Texas teacher workforce is now at its largest size ever—over 370,000 teachers in 2021–22.
- High levels of teacher attrition, compounded by the effects of the pandemic. Texas has outpaced national teacher attrition averages by approximately 25% over the past decade; in 2021 alone, more than 1 in 9 Texas teachers left the state's teacher workforce rather than return for the 2021–22 school year.

- Increasing reliance on alternative certification programs that have low program completion rates and high attrition rates from the teaching profession. A majority of new teachers in Texas are now certified through alternative routes with substantially lower program completion rates and lower retention rates in the profession than traditional preservice programs. Concerns are particularly acute with for-profit alternative pathways, which have increased their enrollment by more than 500% over the past 5 years without increasing the number of program completers.
- A shrinking pool of fully credentialed new teachers. Teachers who earned a standard certificate after completing a full complement of coursework and student teaching in Texas made up only 28% of statewide first-time teacher hires in 2021–22. Studies show that these fully prepared graduates are considerably more likely to stay in teaching than those who enter without full preparation. Five years after their first year of full licensure in 2016–17, 69% of teachers from traditional preservice programs remain in Texas classrooms, versus 60% of teachers who received a standard certificate after completing alternative certification programs.
- Increasing reliance on interns and, more recently, on uncertified teachers. In 2021–22, 57% of first-time teachers in Texas held either a substandard intern certificate or emergency permit (30%) or no certification at all (27%). With approximately 74% of districts now able to hire uncertified teachers under the state Districts of Innovation designation, and charter schools also able to hire uncertified teachers, the share of uncertified teachers in the entering workforce has increased substantially over the past few years, having doubled in the past year alone.

The Need to Expand Productive Program Models

Texas's ongoing teacher shortages are partly a function of the expansion of preparation models that exacerbate a leaky pipeline by failing to graduate a large share of their candidates and failing to prepare them well enough to enable them to stay in the classroom. Texas now has the largest alternative teacher preparation sector in the country and produces more than half of alternatively-prepared teachers in the United States each year. Alternative pathways vary widely in duration and structure, but these pathways generally allow an individual to become a teacher of record before completing coursework and with little or no student teaching. While both traditional

preservice programs and alternative programs are of varying quality, the evidence suggests that the less comprehensive the preparation is that candidates receive in the form of student teaching integrated with several essential kinds of coursework, the more likely they are to struggle in the classroom and the less likely they are to stay in teaching.

In addition, the lack of comprehensive preparation can affect student learning. A recent report from researchers at the University of Texas at Austin reveals that alumni of alternative certification programs in Texas produce significantly lower student learning gains than alumni of traditional teacher preparation programs. These gaps show up in every tested grade level and subject. For example, students with university-prepared teachers gained 2.2 additional months of learning in 9th-grade English language arts (ELA) and 1.8 additional months of learning in 9th-grade math as compared to those whose teachers entered through alternative routes. Similar trends are revealed for students of teachers prepared by nonprofit versus for-profit entities, with students of nonprofit-prepared teachers showing additional weeks to months of learning over students of for-profit-prepared teachers at each grade level in both math and ELA.

Participation in an alternative rather than a traditional teacher preparation program is also one of the strongest predictors of receiving an out-of-field teaching assignment in Texas (i.e., teaching outside the area in which a teacher is certified), which is associated with weaker student outcomes. Further, while there is growing evidence that Black teachers support improved achievement and attainment for Black students, there is also evidence that Black teachers trained through alternative routes leave teaching at much higher rates than those who receive the benefit of comprehensive preparation more often associated with the traditional route into teaching.

Texas is already making substantial investments to improve teacher preparation and teaching conditions, supported by federal and state funds and the philanthropic community. A leading example is the High-Quality, Sustainable Residency Program, part of the \$1.4 billion Texas COVID Learning Acceleration Supports (TCLAS) suite of initiatives. The residency program supports districts, working in collaboration with local teacher preparation programs, in creating partnerships to sustainably fund paid teacher residencies. TCLAS also includes funding for Grow Your Own (GYO) programs, another research-validated high-retention approach to addressing teacher vacancies. Another recent effort was H.B. 3 of 2019, which raised the minimum pay threshold for Texas teachers and provided substantial additional funding for expert teachers to teach in districts with persistent shortages. Key additional support from the philanthropic community includes, for example, technical assistance for teacher residency programs and rich networks of teacher preparation programs working together on continuous improvement.

Policy Recommendations

Given the magnitude of the state's teacher workforce challenges, sustainably improving teacher preparation and retention in Texas will require building upon the efforts already underway. Policymakers can employ a variety of research-based tools to grow the teacher pipeline, bolster state teacher development systems, and retain more of the teachers already in the classroom. For example, the state can:

- Continue to increase the attractiveness of the teaching profession by equalizing funding and salaries across districts and calling attention to local working conditions. Building on H.B. 3 of 2019, Texas policymakers can examine the competitiveness of wages across districts and consider means to equalize the purchasing power of teacher salaries in different locations across the state. They can also fund working conditions surveys, like those used in many other states, to provide actionable data to local policymakers on how to improve the attractiveness of teaching jobs.
- Subsidize access to high-quality preparation programs by funding service scholarships and/or loan forgiveness for teacher candidates repaid through service in the profession. These programs can open access to the teaching profession, support candidates in choosing high-quality preparation routes, and increase both the size and diversity of the teacher candidate pool. They can also be designed to incentivize teachers to choose high-need subjects and locations.
- Attend to the preparation and professional learning of building administrators to help them support and retain teachers. Because school leaders play a central role in shaping the norms, systems, and culture of schools, policymakers should consider school leadership as a lever for improving professional practice and working conditions. Efforts can include subsidizing principal preparation and supporting purposeful professional development for principals that is focused on helping them create supportive, collegial school environments that enable teachers to become more effective.

- Support expansion and ongoing implementation of high-quality, highretention pathways such as teacher residency programs. Providing support for demonstrably high-quality, high-retention pathways into the profession—including, but not limited to, residencies like those within the new TCLAS program—could simultaneously increase teacher supply and preparedness while reducing attrition. Such support—including funding as well as technical assistance—can build upon the state's initial investment. This support should be informed closely by ongoing research into the implementation and effectiveness of the TCLAS residency program and others operating in Texas.
- Develop a range of successful GYO programs that recruit and train teachers from within local communities. These programs can include career pathways that use dual-credit courses and tutoring opportunities to facilitate high school students' entry into teacher preparation programs, as well as supports to enable paraprofessionals to become prepared as teachers. Incentives to districts and preparation programs, and supports for candidates, can enable more of these high-retention models. State policymakers can also study the success of those GYO programs launched through TCLAS to expand and replicate the most useful models.
- Access federal, state, and local apprenticeship funds to enable teachers to earn and learn as they complete student teaching or residency experiences under the supervision of expert teachers. Texas teacher education programs are beginning to access federal apprenticeship funds to support clinical learning for prospective teachers. The state can facilitate this access by allocating some of its state discretionary funds for this purpose and by documenting and disseminating successful local program models.
- Strengthen all routes to certification through performance-based program approval and accountability strategies that ensure supports for candidates and data for program improvement. Providing common data about candidate experiences and preparedness, as well as program outcomes such as completion, entry into teaching positions, and retention rates in teaching, can help hold various teacher preparation programs to more comparable standards of preparation. Such data, used well, can also inform program approval and catalyze continuous improvement, ultimately increasing the availability of higher-quality programs and incentivizing candidates to choose such programs.

- **Provide strong mentoring and induction programs** that can strengthen novice teachers' effectiveness and increase the likelihood of their retention in the profession. These programs can benefit schools and students while reducing shortages. These efforts are also vital pieces of the puzzle for their potential to fill in the gaps in preparation of teachers from intern and non-licensure routes.
- Bolster the state's educator workforce data to provide data to better understand supply, demand, shortages, and their relationship to preparation, mentoring, and working conditions. Policymakers and practitioners would especially benefit from an integrated data system that could track where and why teacher candidates exit the pipeline; what sort of coursework, classroom experience, and training new teachers receive; what kind of conditions they work in; how this relates to their practices and their persistence in the profession; and what can be learned about student outcomes.

Introduction

Major initiatives are underway in Texas to strengthen routes into the teaching profession, including a newly launched, innovative statewide teacher residency program. Such initiatives are responding to recent research that identifies an increasingly unstable statewide teacher workforce, weakened by high annual attrition rates and a teacher pipeline bifurcated by preprofessional experiences that differ substantially in structure and content.

Texas has the largest teacher workforce of any U.S. state, numbering over 370,000 teachers in 2021–22.¹ A high yearly demand for new teachers, exacerbated by high teacher attrition rates, creates unique systemic challenges. Workforce shortages, already present before the onset of COVID-19 but accelerated by pandemic-era teaching conditions, only increase this demand, pushing the number of new hires to more than 40,000 per year.² The robustness of the preparation pipeline—in terms of quantity *and* quality—is thus a continuous and growing concern for Texas policymakers.

Some teachers enter the profession through traditional routes that combine preservice coursework and supervised student teaching. A large, and fast-growing, proportion of teachers enter through routes that combine varying levels of preparation with concurrent full-time teaching. Another rapidly growing group of entrants have no teaching certificate at all.³ Texas researchers' recent

A large, and fast-growing, proportion of teachers enter the profession through routes that combine varying levels of preparation with concurrent full-time teaching. Another rapidly growing group of entrants have no teaching certificate at all.

analyses demonstrate how variations in attrition rates and teacher efficacy associated with these different routes into the profession translate into widespread implications for schools and students. In particular, the costs of teacher attrition and turnover—financially and in terms of student outcomes—are felt most acutely in schools that serve high proportions of students of color and students from low-income families, since these schools disproportionately employ underprepared teachers.⁴

Because of these concerns, a number of new initiatives are underway in Texas to create and expand more stable, high-retention pathways into the profession that make stronger preparation affordable for candidates and productive for districts. A leading example is the High-Quality, Sustainable Residency Program, part of the \$1.4 billion Texas COVID Learning Acceleration Supports (TCLAS) suite of initiatives launched in summer 2021. The TCLAS residency program supports districts, working in collaboration with local undergraduate teacher preparation programs from a state-approved list, in creating partnerships to establish and sustainably fund paid teacher residencies.

These residencies provide teacher candidates with an intensive teacher education program in which coursework is interwoven with a full year of preservice student teaching experience in the classroom of an expert cooperating teacher. Subsidies for tuition and living expenses (\$20,000 in this case) are repaid by the teacher candidate through some sort of service in the sponsoring district, often serving as a substitute teacher, tutor, or aide approximately 1 day per week. To make residency funding sustainable, participating districts receive technical assistance from their regional educational service centers (ESCs) on "strategic staffing" (e.g., reallocating some of residents' time in the ways described above to address district needs and offset costs). Districts receive 2 years of technical assistance to design and implement strategic staffing models that simultaneously support districts to sustainably fund the paid residency model while addressing instructional needs. This strategic focus on sustainability, as well as the scale of the TCLAS residency program and its focus on equitable access, are notable relative to other, smaller-scale, residency initiatives that have been tried. Nationally, residencies have been found to produce wellprepared teachers who stay in the profession at very high rates, ending the churn of underprepared teachers that districts otherwise experience.⁵

TCLAS also includes funding for Grow Your Own (GYO) programs, another potentially high-retention approach to addressing teacher vacancies.⁶ An additional notable recent effort was H.B. 3 of 2019, which raised the minimum pay threshold for Texas teachers and provided limited opportunities for substantial additional funding for expert teachers to teach in districts with persistent shortages.

In March 2022, by directive of Governor Greg Abbott, the Texas Education Agency (TEA) created a statewide Teacher Vacancy Task Force to further study teacher shortages and make recommendations for state policy changes that continue to address them. To inform legislative staff and members of the task force, this report summarizes and builds on the research on teacher supply, demand, and attrition, and the outcomes of different pathways into the Texas teacher workforce. We then discuss the work already being done in Texas to strengthen the educator workforce and provide additional actionable, research-based policy recommendations to further the state's efforts.

The glossary below defines a series of terms related to Texas teachers and how they are prepared and certified that will be used throughout this report.

Glossary

Teacher attrition vs. teacher turnover:

- **Teacher attrition:** Teachers leaving the profession. For the purposes of this report, we define attrition as having left the public school teaching workforce in Texas.
- **Teacher turnover:** Teachers staying in the profession but moving between districts or schools. For the purposes of this report, we define turnover as teachers staying within the Texas teacher workforce but moving between districts.

Teacher of record:

• The teacher of record in a given classroom is the teacher formally responsible for the academic progress of the students in that classroom. According to the Texas Education Code, the teacher of record is responsible for tasks such as evaluating student achievement and assigning grades. In Texas, in addition to fully prepared teachers who have received a standard certificate, intern teachers and teachers on emergency permits can serve as the teacher of record before earning their standard certificate, as can uncertified teachers.

Teacher preparation program types:

- Traditional teacher preparation program: A degree-granting teacher education program at the undergraduate or graduate level. For undergraduate teacher candidates, it is required that their clinical teaching experience be preservice (i.e., as a student teacher alongside an experienced mentor teacher). Graduate-level teacher candidates may engage in preservice student teaching and/or internships where they serve as the teacher of record, depending on the program they enroll in and the requirements—such as passing certification exams—that they have met.
- Alternative certification program: A non-degree-granting pathway into the teaching profession, available only at the postbaccalaureate level. A frequent characteristic of alternative certification programs is that a teacher candidate has the option to serve as the teacher of record for a classroom, teaching

on an intern certificate (and earning a teacher's salary) while concurrently completing the coursework and pedagogical practice requirements for standard certification. (While many alternative certification programs also offer student teaching as an option, the large majority offer internship pathways that do not include student teaching.)

 Teacher residency program: A preservice teacher education program designed and administered by colleges, universities, or entities like education service centers in partnership with school districts—that includes a full year of student teaching (called a "residency") in the classroom of an expert cooperating teacher, integrating that clinical practice with the coursework and coaching required for a standard certificate. Nationally, residency programs are often designed to prepare candidates for subsequent service as teachers of record in the districts where they completed their residencies. In Texas, where many residencies are part of undergraduate programs, teacher candidates are not always expected to stay in the districts where they trained.

Strategic staffing:

 An approach to making the cost of teacher resident stipends sustainable for sponsoring districts by having the teacher resident concurrently perform some sort of service to their sponsoring district. For example, while teacher residents spend the majority of their time teaching alongside their cooperating teacher (i.e., the teacher of record whose classroom they are working in), residents in districts implementing a strategic staffing approach may spend some time each week as a substitute teacher, tutor, or aide. The Texas COVID Learning Acceleration Supports (TCLAS) teacher residency grant supports professional development for districts on strategic staffing that uses teacher residents in these or other capacities; TCLAS also requires that districts sustain their residency programs for at least a year beyond the grant period by implementing strategic staffing approaches.

Teacher certification types (note that these are associated with specific grade-level spans, and specific subject areas at the secondary level):

• **Standard certificate:** The regular certification for individuals in Texas who have successfully completed all of the requirements to become a classroom teacher of record: obtaining a bachelor's degree, completing a

state-approved teacher education program, passing certification exams, submitting a state application, and passing a background check. The standard certificate lasts for 5 years and is renewable.

- **Substandard certificate:** Any nonstandard certification, including an intern certificate or emergency permit (defined below), given to teachers of record in Texas who have not yet met the state's requirements for a standard certificate.
- Intern certificate: A certification granted to teachers of record who are teaching as interns (explained above in the definitions for teacher preparation program types) and have thus not yet completed the requirements for a standard certificate. This is a 1-year, nonrenewable certification; to receive it, teacher candidates are required to pass a content exam.
- **Emergency permit:** A permit granted by the Texas State Board for Educator Certification to a district to address shortages; the district then applies it to teachers of record who are not interns and do not yet meet the requirements for a standard certificate. An individual may teach on an emergency permit for no more than 3 years.
- **Uncertified teacher:** A classroom teacher of record who holds no Texas teaching certification at all.

Sources: For Texas Education Code material in "teacher of record" definition, see: Tex. Educ. Code § 21.051; for Texas Education Agency regulations on traditional and alternative certification programs, see: Texas Educ. Code § 228.2; Texas Education Agency. (n.d.). *Becoming a certified Texas educator through an alternative certification program.* https://tea.texas.gov/texas-educators/preparation-and-continuing-education/becoming-a-certified-texas-educator-through-an-alternative-certification-program (accessed 12/06/22); Texas Education Agency. (n.d.). *Becoming a certified Texas educator* Agency. (n.d.). *Becoming a certified Texas* educator. Agency. (n.d.). *Becoming a certified Texas*. Agency. (n.d.). *Becoming a certified*. Agency. (n.d.). *Be*

What Causes Teacher Shortages?

The composition of the teacher workforce is a major factor in school quality and student learning. Teachers' methods, levels of preparation, and levels of experience affect students' academic achievement, well-being, and opportunities to learn.⁷ Research suggests that teacher quality has the largest effect size of any in-school factor on student achievement⁸ and is also associated with longer-term student outcomes (e.g., high school graduation, college enrollment, labor market outcomes).⁹ Meanwhile, teacher attrition (i.e., teachers leaving the profession) and turnover (i.e., teachers staying in the profession but moving between districts) have been shown to directly harm student achievement.¹⁰ Attrition and turnover also negatively influence other aspects of education, such as school community cohesiveness, that themselves impact student learning.¹¹ A stable, high-quality teacher workforce is thus an ongoing policy imperative, in Texas and elsewhere.

Teacher shortages occur when demand for teachers outpaces the available supply. Factors most frequently affecting teacher demand include population changes that affect the number of students needing to be taught, as well as teacher attrition and teacher turnover. Factors affecting teacher supply include availability, quality, and cost of teacher preparation programs, as well as the availability of trained teachers not currently in the classroom but willing to reenter the workforce. Factors such as teacher compensation and working conditions can simultaneously affect demand and supply by influencing whether current teachers stay in their positions and whether prospective new teachers are compelled to join the profession.

Teacher shortages—especially those that persist year over year—directly threaten the stability of the teacher workforce. While shortages generally focus attention on recruiting more teachers into the profession more quickly—often by reducing the expectations for completing preparation coursework and student teaching before entry—the primary driver of shortages is actually attrition, and policy solutions that address attrition are thus required. More than 9 in 10 vacancies nationally in any given year are a result of teachers who left the year before.¹² The large majority of those who leave teaching are not retiring, but are dissatisfied with the conditions of teaching or with aspects of their current position.¹³

Research has found that persistence in the teaching profession beyond the first few years depends in part on whether a teacher received complete preparation, including preservice student teaching and coursework on how to teach effectively. Those

who enter teacher of record positions without various aspects of a comprehensive preparation program are 2 to 3 times more likely to leave the profession within the first year of teaching than those who are fully prepared.¹⁴ This creates churn for those teachers' schools and districts and exacerbates shortages, rather than solving them.

High attrition rates at the school level also undermine student achievement, which creates an additional equity issue.¹⁵ Turnover is higher, and shortages thus more persistent, in schools serving greater proportions of students from low-income backgrounds and students of color. These schools are also more likely to be under-resourced, with more-challenging working conditions.¹⁶ Inequitable distribution of qualified teachers, and the disruptions caused by higher rates of teacher turnover, create opportunity gaps and deprive students of the benefits of a stable, well-prepared teacher workforce.¹⁷

The cost of teacher preparation particularly for programs that include substantial preservice student teaching—can be a considerable barrier for those otherwise interested in the teaching profession,¹⁸ especially for candidates of color and those from low-income backgrounds who carry more debt and have fewer resources than other candidates.¹⁹

The cost of teacher preparation can be a considerable barrier for those otherwise interested in teaching, especially for candidates of color and those from low-income backgrounds who carry more debt and have fewer resources than other candidates.

The cost of preservice teacher preparation and multiple licensure exams, alongside the lower salaries of teachers compared to other college graduates, deters an unknown number of prospective candidates from entering the teaching profession altogether. It drives others toward alternative pathways that offer participants the opportunity to omit some coursework and quickly enter paid teaching placements rather than receiving mentored student teaching, even though many such pathways are associated with lower completion rates, higher attrition from the teaching profession, and lower teacher effectiveness.²⁰

Inadequate compensation is directly connected to teachers both leaving the profession and moving to other districts.²¹ Both the absolute level of compensation, adjusted for costs of living, and the gap between pay in teaching and other professions can drive attrition.²² Historically, teacher attrition rates were lowest in the late 1980s

and early 1990s, when teachers' wages were most competitive with those of other college-educated workers.²³ In addition, research finds that mid-career teachers in low-wage districts leave at higher rates than teachers in high-wage districts.²⁴ Further, the prospect of low wages once in the teaching profession exacerbates prospective teachers' concerns about accruing high levels of debt in the teacher preparation process. This can incentivize prospective educators to choose pathways into the profession that pay a salary while training, because the trainee is serving as the teacher of record, even though these pathways—offered by alternative preparation programs or through emergency permits or "innovation" districts authorized to hire teachers without certification—often provide less preparation and support and are ultimately associated with higher attrition.²⁵

Other common reasons that teachers leave the profession prior to retirement include accountability pressures, lack of administrative support, and dissatisfaction with working conditions and opportunities for advancement.²⁶ For years, increasing levels of work-related stress have contributed to teachers' decisions to leave the classroom; this trend was present before COVID-19 but has been exacerbated by the conditions of the pandemic, as we describe in more detail later in the paper.²⁷ Further, high teacher turnover itself creates working conditions that lead to more turnover, in part by imposing additional burdens on remaining teachers and other staff.²⁸

The Status of the Teacher Workforce in Texas

Teacher Shortages

Texas has the largest teacher workforce of any state in the nation, numbering over 370,000 teachers in both 2020–21 and 2021–22.²⁹ Growing demand (through a combination of population growth, decreases in class size, and new positions recently created by federal COVID-19 recovery dollars) has combined with shrinking supply to create an ongoing challenge for the state to find enough well-qualified teachers, particularly in certain subject areas and localities.³⁰ These shortages have persisted over time, occurring in each year from 2010–11 through 2021–22 in bilingual/English as a Second Language, mathematics, and special education, and all but two of those years in career and technical education. (See Table 1.) Current stressors on the system include, but are not limited to, high levels of attrition from the profession, low pay and poor benefits, polarizing statewide politics, and challenging working conditions exacerbated by the COVID-19 pandemic.³¹

Teacher Attrition

Teacher shortages are closely related to teacher attrition. Research has shown that over 90% of demand for teachers nationally is due to teachers who left teaching the year before, with two thirds of departures for reasons other than retirement.³² In Texas, the proportion of annual teacher demand due to prior year attrition from the state workforce is now even higher than the national average; in 2021–22, 99.7% of statewide hires were to replace teachers who had left teaching in Texas public schools the year before. The proportion of departures for reasons other than retirement, which has hovered around 80% in each of the past 4 years, also exceeds the national average.³³ Together, these data illuminate the extent to which attrition is driving teacher shortages across the state.

Table 1 Texas Teacher Shortage Areas, 2010–11 Through 2021–22 School Years

Academic Year	Career and Technical Education	Bilingual/ English as a Second Language	Mathematics	Science	Special Education	World Languages
2021-22	7-12	PK-12	7-12		PK-12	
2020-21	7-12	PK-12	7-12		PK-12	
2019-20	7-12	PK-12	7-12		PK-12	
2018-19	7-12	PK-12	7-12		PK-12	
2017-18	*	*	*	*	E, S	
2016-17	*	E, S	*	*	E, S	
2015-16	*	*	*	*	E, S	
2014-15	*	*	*	*	E, S	
2013-14	*	*	*	*	*	*
2012-13		*	*	*	*	*
2011-12		*	*	*	*	*
2010-11	*	*	*	*	*	*

Notes: * is identified as a shortage area, but no grade levels were identified. E, S indicates that both elementary and secondary levels were identified as shortage areas for the subject matter. PK-12 indicates that all grade levels were identified as shortage areas. 7–12 indicates that grades 7 through 12 were identified as shortage areas. A blank cell indicates no shortage for that year.

Sources: 2010–11 through 2020–21 data reproduced from Horn, C., Burnett, C., Lowery, S., & White, C. (2021). *Texas teacher workforce report*. (p. 44). University of Houston College of Education; 2021–22 data reproduced from 2022 update to the above report; a draft was provided through personal correspondence on October 5, 2022.

Over the past decade, Texas teacher attrition patterns have been consistently higher than the national average. In Texas, approximately 10% of teachers left the state's PK–12 workforce each year from 2011–12 to 2019–20; this represents 25% greater attrition than the frequently cited annual nationwide teacher attrition rate of 8%.³⁴ Texas teacher attrition rates have since increased, according to more recent reports: Nearly 12% of Texas teachers left in 2021–22, meaning that more than 1 in 9 teachers in the state departed the Texas teacher workforce that year.³⁵ Two separate statewide polls found that, in 2021 and 2022, two thirds or more of Texas teachers were considering

leaving the profession.³⁶ Further, one result of the large size of the Texas teacher workforce is that even small shifts in percentage points for categories like teacher attrition have large real-world implications, amounting to thousands of teachers.

Recent changes in the difference between new teacher hires and teacher attrition also illuminate the extent to which workforce instability drives teacher shortages in Texas. Over most of the previous 15 years, the size of the Texas teacher workforce gradually increased, at a rate of 0.4% to 2.2% per year, due to enrollment growth and decreases in class size.³⁷ The only exception, in 2012, was when the state was experiencing massive budget shortfalls, with resulting cuts to teaching positions. For most of these years, between 84% and 95% of teacher demand has been a result of attrition. In 2021–22, however, nearly the entire demand for teachers was a function of attrition: The number of new teachers hired exceeded the number lost to attrition by only 134 (Figure 1).³⁸ The expectation for 2022–23 is that an even higher proportion of teachers will need to be replaced, further challenging the capacity of the teacher development system to keep up with demand.





Source: Texas Education Agency. (2022). *Employed teacher attrition and new hires*, 2007–08 through 2021–22. https://tea.texas.gov/sites/default/files/employed-teacher-attrition-and-new-hires-2022.pdf Attrition is especially pronounced among early-career teachers. A statewide analysis of new teacher cohorts, following them from 2012 to 2018, found that an average of 8% of new teachers left the classroom after year 1, an average of 26% by year 5, and an average of 46% by year 8 (Table 2).³⁹ The loss of a quarter of teachers in a cohort by year 5 represents a significant challenge to workforce stability, especially given that over a third of Texas teachers have 5 years of experience or less.⁴⁰

reacher Retention by Filst-reaching-real Conort, 2012-19									
Cohort	Year 1 (#)	Year 2 (%)	Year 3 (%)	Year 4 (%)	Year 5 (%)	Year 6 (%)	Year 7 (%)	Year 8 (%)	
2012	4,773	91%	81%	74%	68%	64%	60%	54%	
2013	13.427	93%	86%	80%	76%	70%	64%	-	
2014	20,096	93%	86%	81%	76%	69%	-	-	
2015	21,814	92%	86%	81%	76%	-	-	-	
2016	21,174	92%	86%	80%	-	-	-	-	
2017	20,740	92%	86%	_	_	-	_	_	
2018	19,059	92%	_	_	_	_	_	_	
Average		92%	85%	79%	74%	68%	62%	54%	

Table 2Teacher Retention by First-Teaching-Year Cohort, 2012–19

Source: Reproduced from Templeton, T., Lowrey, S., Horn, C. L., Alghazzawi, D., & Bui, B. (2020). *Assessing the effectiveness of Texas educator preparation programs*. (p. 20). Center for Research, Evaluation, and Advancement of Teacher Education and Education Research Center, University of Houston College of Education.

Teacher Turnover

Teacher turnover—reflecting the total proportion of teachers who left their district in a given year, whether or not they took another teaching position outside the district—provides another important piece of policy context. While not all of these teachers leave the profession, turnover is as costly and disruptive to districts as attrition. Estimates exceed \$10,800 in a rural district, \$13,200 in a suburban district, and \$25,200 in an urban district to replace each teacher who departs.⁴¹ The statewide Texas teacher turnover rate for teachers on standard certificates was 17% in 2021–22. For first-year teachers, the turnover rate was higher, at 21%.⁴² If teachers on intern certificates or emergency permits and those with no certification were included in these calculations, the reported rates would be much higher, especially since these categories of teachers have higher attrition rates.⁴³ Turnover has been persistently higher in small (typically rural) districts than in their larger counterparts. Those with enrollments of less than 1,500 students lose 30% of their first-year teachers after a single year of teaching.⁴⁴ State efforts to address the root causes of turnover will need to take into account the particular sources of workforce instability in rural, often low-income districts, which can include not only salaries and in-school working conditions but also challenges associated with community poverty and access to housing and other amenities.⁴⁵

Teacher Compensation

There is tremendous variation in teacher starting salaries and pay schedules across Texas. As of 2022–23, the statewide minimum starting salary for first-year teachers is \$33,660 per year.⁴⁶ In contrast, in Houston Independent School District, first-year teachers earn a minimum of \$61,500, and in Dallas Independent School District firstyear teachers earn a minimum of \$60,000.⁴⁷

Texas ranks in the bottom half of states in terms of career-long teacher compensation and teacher wage competitiveness—a comparison of teacher earnings relative to earnings for other college-educated workers in the state. The overall mean teacher salary in Texas, averaged across years of experience, was \$57,641 as of 2021–22, ranking 28th in the nation.⁴⁸ Texas also ranks 28th nationally in teacher wage competitiveness, with teachers earning only 78.5% of what their college-educated counterparts earn.⁴⁹ Meanwhile, according to the Center for Research, Evaluation, and Advancement of Teacher Education at the University of Houston, the state average teacher wage premium for experience (i.e., the additional marginal pay for each year of teaching) has fallen by 44% over the past decade. In 2011–12, Texas teachers earned an average of \$1,219 (in 2021 dollars) for each additional year of experience; that amount has steadily fallen each year since, and by 2021–22, had dropped to \$678 for each additional year in the classroom. This means that a teacher with 20 years of experience in 2021–22 would stand to earn \$10,820 less in 2021 dollars than a teacher with the same amount of experience would have earned in 2011–12.⁵⁰ Compensation is a source of significant stress among a large majority of Texas teachers. Eighty-one percent of teachers reported in a 2022 statewide poll that their pay is unfair (including 91% of teachers making less than \$50,000 per year). Additionally, over half of Texas teachers (52%) reported that they worked at least one additional job, and 79% of

Over half of Texas teachers (52%) reported that they worked at least one additional job, and 79% of those teachers (41% of total teachers) reported that this was out of financial necessity.

those teachers (41% of total teachers) reported that this was out of financial necessity. Among Texas teachers working at least one additional job, nearly all (89%) did so during the academic year.⁵¹

Providing competitive teacher compensation has been a particular challenge in rural districts, which typically have relatively low student enrollments, due to the economies of scale involved. Rural districts are often property-poor, meaning that their local property tax revenue nets them less money than elsewhere in the state, and they have a difficult time keeping up with the rates larger districts are paying teachers due to fixed costs elsewhere. (For example, all districts need buses and mechanics, but the costs of these resources are averaged across fewer students in small districts, thereby increasing the average cost per student. Although there is a small and midsize funding allotment for districts that aims to address these issues, it does not fully account for the fiscal challenges small rural districts have now implemented 4-day school weeks—27 for the first time in 2022–23.⁵² Given that some research has suggested that 4-day school weeks are associated with weaker student outcomes, this trend raises policy concerns.⁵³

Teacher Working Conditions

The same 2022 statewide teacher poll reveals that low teacher morale is also a profound and increasing concern. In addition to salary frustrations, teachers across Texas consistently report that they are facing challenging working conditions. These include additional burnout and stress from "unrealistic expectations in closing pandemic-related learning gaps" as well as excessive workloads, pressure from standardized testing, and the challenges of supporting students socially and emotionally during the pandemic.⁵⁴ Further, over just the past 2 years, there have

been pronounced declines in the proportion of teachers who report feeling valued by key stakeholders. Indeed, Figure 2 shows notable decreases in the proportion of teachers who reported in 2022 relative to 2020 that they felt valued "a great deal" or "a good amount" by school administrators, parents, community members, Texans overall, and elected officials in the state.

Figure 2 Proportion of Texas Teachers Who Felt Valued by Various Groups, 2020 vs. 2022



% Texas teachers who feel valued a great deal/good amount

Source: Reproduced from Charles Butt Foundation. (2022). *The 2022 Texas teacher poll: Persistent problems and a path forward*. (p. 7). https://charlesbuttfdn.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/09/2022-teacher-poll.pdf

This combination of factors has, in a large and increasing majority of cases, led teachers to seriously consider exiting the teacher workforce. As referenced above, over the 2020, 2021, and 2022 statewide teacher polls conducted by the Charles Butt Foundation, there has been a 19 percentage point increase in teachers revealing that they were seriously considering leaving the profession (from 58% in 2020 to 77% in 2022).⁵⁵ The statewide 2022 figure represents a substantially higher rate than the 55% of educators nationwide who indicated in an early 2022 National Education Association member survey that they were thinking of leaving the profession.⁵⁶ Of further concern, among those Texas teachers who indicated that they seriously considered leaving the profession, over 90% had taken at least one concrete step to do so. Over 80% had searched for other jobs, over two thirds had updated their resume, over three fifths had networked to find other job options, over a third had applied for or interviewed for a different job, and over a quarter had enrolled in coursework intended to help them prepare for a different position (Figure 3).⁵⁷

Figure 3 Concrete Steps Taken by Texas Teachers Seriously Considering Leaving the Profession



Source: Charles Butt Foundation. (2022). The 2022 Texas teacher poll: Persistent problems and a path forward. (p. 10). https://charlesbuttfdn.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/09/2022-teacher-poll.pdf

Teacher Preparation in Texas

Teacher candidates in Texas have a wide range of options for preparation, with 122 different programs to choose from as of 2022.⁵⁸ These options include traditional programs and both nonprofit and for-profit alternative preparation programs, allowing entry from a range of points in prospective teachers' college or professional careers.

Both traditional and alternative preparation programs vary widely in the amount of coursework and clinical experience they require before a candidate can become the teacher of record in a classroom. Many alternatively-prepared teachers do not participate in conventional student teaching, instead being placed via intern certificates as teachers of record in 1-year internship positions. Programs that offer internships often have dramatically abbreviated preservice coursework and clinical requirements to enable teacher candidates to get into paid teacher of record positions sooner. They then offer varying kinds and levels of coursework while interns are employed, typically in the evenings or on the weekends.

The Texas Administrative Code requires teacher preparation programs to provide either a preservice clinical teaching experience (i.e., student teaching under the guidance of a more experienced teacher) or an internship (i.e., where a teacher candidate serves as the teacher of record while completing their training). The state has substantially different requirements for each of these pathways.⁵⁹ Of particular note, the minimum requirement for field experience prior to serving as the teacher of record in an internship capacity is only 30 hours, half of which can be fulfilled virtually. In contrast, the minimum requirement for field experience for a teacher candidate participating in student teaching prior to serving as teacher of record is at least 70 full days or 140 half-days of experience with students in real classrooms.⁶⁰

Alternative preparation has been an option for teacher training in Texas since 1985 and has been an increasingly popular route into the Texas teacher workforce over the past 2 decades.⁶¹ Texas was among the top 10 states relying on alternative preparation programs by 2003–04, when 35% of program completers came through alternative routes.⁶² Alternative certification programs surpassed traditional preservice programs in 2014 as the most common route into the state's teacher workforce (Figure 4).⁶³ Texas alternative certification programs now train a majority of new Texas teachers annually⁶⁴ and train more than 60% of the nation's alternativelyprepared teachers.⁶⁵



Source: Reproduced from Horn, C., Burnett, C., Lowery, S., & White, C. (2021). *Texas teacher workforce report*. (p. 88). University of Houston College of Education.

In 2002, Texas became the first state to authorize for-profit teacher preparation programs (TPPs), and these now account for the large majority of candidates enrolled in alternative preparation programs.⁶⁶ Currently, nearly 70% of all TPP enrollment in Texas comes from for-profit, non-college or university teacher preparation programs.⁶⁷ Just as there is substantial variation in the design of traditional preservice programs, Texas's alternative certification programs also vary due to their programmatic structures and content. One alternative pathway, offered by the Region 4 Education Service Center (ESC), for example, provides 3 to 5 months of preservice preparation and an option for 14 weeks of student teaching, while some others provide almost no preservice coursework and only 30 hours of clinical practice before assigning recruits as teachers of record.

We illustrate the range of program types in this section with several examples that offer relatively comprehensive preparation, even as they serve different clientele in different ways. In addition to the Region 4 ESC program mentioned above, another innovatively designed program is housed at Texas Tech University. Texas Tech's TechTeach Across Texas program offers preservice preparation and a full year of student teaching to undergraduates. At the same time, it captures aspects of alternative programs in its efforts to both utilize online learning and speed pathways to entry into the teaching profession. (See Texas Tech University's TechTeach Across Texas Initiative.) This combination of programmatic features responds to the insistent district demand for teachers and the desire among candidates for affordable options. At the graduate level, Trinity University draws on another programmatic approach, offering a nationally recognized 5-year teacher education model that adds a full year of supervised student teaching in professional teaching schools (much like teaching hospitals affiliated with medical schools) at the end of undergraduate preparation. (See Trinity University's Master of Arts in Teaching Program.)

Texas Tech University's TechTeach Across Texas Initiative

At Texas Tech University, the College of Education launched the TechTeach Across Texas (TTAT) program in 2011. TTAT expands on Texas Tech's face-to-face, university-based program to create a distance teacher preparation program that maintains a clinically intensive, competency-based program in partnership with both community colleges and school districts throughout Texas. Candidates enter with at least a 2-year associate degree. TTAT offers both a traditionally paced 2+2 option at some of its sites and a faster-track 2+1 option that allows students to complete a bachelor's degree and earn their teacher certification in 3 years. Program completers enter the teaching profession with 1 full year of clinical teaching experience while remaining in their home communities, often teaching in the same district as their clinical experience site.

This program offers candidates a host of instructional and clinical support, including coursework based in an evidence-supported Teacher Advancement Project (TAP) rubric and use of video footage for performance-based evaluation and improvement. Furthermore, candidates receive co-planning and co-teaching opportunities beginning on day one, with veteran teachers providing support by "conducting walkthroughs/on-the-spot coaching, demonstration lessons, or modeling teaching strategies in university coursework." For TTAT partnerships in rural areas, candidates are also incentivized with a \$15,000 stipend conditional on a 3-year commitment to teaching in the placement district upon graduation.

Early evaluations of TTAT show promising outcomes in diversifying the teaching profession and encouraging teacher retention. Over 50% of TTAT candidates identify as Latino/a or Hispanic, a much higher average compared to statewide teacher preparation program enrollment, with suggestive evidence that TTAT's distance-learning structure contributed to program uptake as candidates were better able to navigate their education around personal circumstances. Across both TTAT and Texas Tech University's in-person enrollment, program completers remain in the teaching profession longer than the average candidate in Texas, including a 97% 2-year retention rate among TTAT program completers. These retention rates partially stem from TTAT's Grow Your Own program design, which allowed the university to cultivate and support local interest in teaching while maintaining the same expectations of teaching quality across its programs.

Sources: Barnett, J. H., Hudgens, T. M., & Alexander, J. L. (2016). *Examining the evidence and impact of TAP: The system for teacher and student advancement*. National Institute for Excellence in Teaching; Kearney, W., Murakami, E., Bunch, K., Viamontes, C., & Campbell, A. (2018). Leadership advocacy towards teacher and student success: Addressing inequities and opportunities in a rural district. *Rural Society, 27*(2), 143–156. https://doi.org/10.1080/ 10371656.2018.1477512; Texas Tech University College of Education. (2022). TechTeach Across Texas Program [PowerPoint slides]. https://ciel.educ.ttu.edu//TechTeach/TC_i-Handbook_TechTeach_Across_Texas_2022.pdf (accessed 12/06/22); Texas Tech University College of Education. (n.d.). TechTeach at a distance. https://www. depts.ttu.edu/education/undergraduate/techteach-across-rural-texas/faqs.php (accessed 12/06/22); Schmidt, M., Johnson, L., Mohammed, F., & Hamman, D. (2020). *Assessment of effectiveness of Tech Teach across Texas graduates*. Texas Education Research Center; Cumby, S. K. (2018). *Exploring the academic resilience of first generation Latina/o teacher candidates of immigrant parents in a non-traditional teacher preparation program through the lens of community cultural wealth* [PhD dissertation]. Texas Tech University; Mahler, B. K. (2019). *Grow your own teachers: A case study of strategies used by rural Texas schools to produce and retain qualified teachers* [EdD dissertation]. Texas Tech University.

Trinity University's Master of Arts in Teaching Program

Considered one of the most innovative teacher education programs in the nation, Trinity University's school-embedded Master of Arts in Teaching program holds an excellent reputation for producing prepared and effective teachers. School administrators consistently rate teachers and teacher candidates from Trinity University as their "most effective teachers," and graduates' retention rates exceed national averages. Designed around a professional development school, much like teaching hospitals in medicine that aim to prepare all candidates for state-of-the-art practice, this route to certification offers candidates relevant graduate-level coursework that is strongly linked to their full year of clinical experience in the classroom of an expert mentor teacher.

During the program, candidates receive rigorous, well-supported preparation through collaborative learning within a small cohort as well as advising and mentorship by both university staff and on-site mentor teachers. Faculty model student-centered practices such as reflection, collaboration, and guided inquiry, which candidates apply to their own practice and self-assessments. Additionally, the program places a continual emphasis on backward designing; teaching through inquiry-based instruction; and engaging with issues around race, identity, and equity. Candidate assessments are portfolio- and performance-based, which not only aligns to Texas teacher evaluation requirements, but also ensures that candidates are prepared to deliver quality instruction.

Multiple program evaluations support Trinity University's program efficacy. Candidates have near-100% pass rates on Texas certification exams. One principal of a partner school attributes the teachers' effectiveness to the "quality of their instruction in terms of their precision around planning, their ability to execute those plans, their ability to work with students who weren't making the progress they expected, the way that they plan for more complex thinking in the classroom, [and their] ability to take on different challenges outside of their classroom instruction." Though Trinity University's program is small in scale, its practices and structures can serve as an instructive model for university-based preparation programs on how to prepare teacher candidates for quality instruction.

Sources: Guha, R., & Wojcikiewicz, S. (2020). *Preparing teachers for deeper learning at Trinity University*. Learning Policy Institute. https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/product/preparing-teachers-deeper-learning-brief; Van Zandt Allen, L. (2013). The impact of induction support on teacher development, teacher retention, and the teacher quality issue. *Teacher Education Quarterly*, 40(3), 75–92; Van Zandt, L. M. (1998). Assessing the effects of reform in teacher education: An evaluation of the 5-year MAT program at Trinity University. *Journal of Teacher Education*, 49(2), 120–131. https://doi.org/ 10.1177/0022487198049002005

More common are alternative routes that allow interested candidates to bypass student teaching, with varying supports for intern teachers. These routes have grown significantly in Texas, accounting for the fact that overall enrollment in teacher preparation programs has more than doubled since 2008–09 (Figure 5).⁶⁸ Over the same time period, Texas has seen a slight enrollment decline in preservice teacher preparation programs based at institutions of higher education (IHEs).

Figure 5 Texas Teacher Preparation Program Enrollment by Route (per Federal Title II Data), 2008–09 Through 2019–20



Source: U.S. Department of Education. (2022). Title II national teacher preparation data, 2008–2020.

Despite this huge enrollment growth overall, statewide teacher preparation enrollment and completion data collected by the federal Title II program reveal that the number of candidates completing non-IHE alternative preparation has essentially remained flat over the past 5 years for which full data are available, even while enrollment in these programs increased by more than 500% over the same period (Figure 6). Exact completion percentages are not currently calculable based on the available data, in part because teacher candidates take different lengths of time to complete differently designed programs and in part because program-level definitions of "enrollment" can vary widely, with some teacher preparation programs keeping large numbers of individuals on their rosters who are not currently progressing toward program completion. Still, comparing the decreasing ratios of enrollees to completers by program type over the past 5 years of available data reveals what appears to be a substantial leak in the pipeline affecting participants in non-IHE alternative preparation programs.




Source: U.S. Department of Education. (2022). Title II national teacher preparation data, 2008-2020.

Much of this trend can be attributed to a program that has developed outsize influence in the Texas alternative preparation landscape as it has proliferated over the past decade, with enrollment of over 80,000 candidates in 2019–20 (the most recent school year for which data are available).⁶⁹ Texas Teachers of Tomorrow, also known as A+ Texas Teachers, is a for-profit, non-university-based, fully online and asynchronous alternative program that has been responsible for training over half of the state's alternatively-prepared teachers in each of the past several years.⁷⁰ Meanwhile, the Texas Education Agency (TEA) has flagged Texas Teachers of Tomorrow for being noncompliant in seven of nine measures required for program approval.⁷¹ Among these measures, TEA flagged the program for adopting a curriculum insufficiently supported by research on the science of learning, as well as failing to assign candidates a mentor during their internship. Although the program has taken some steps to address noncompliance, TEA informed the program in November 2022 that they "have not met the terms of their agreement to improve"; accordingly, TEA is recommending that the program's accreditation be rescinded, and the dispute is now expected to go before the State Office of Administrative Hearings.⁷² Further, the large number of teachers certified through the program prior to the TEA audit creates concern that many active teachers across the state did not receive the quality of training they deserved or paid for before entering the classroom.⁷³ The disproportionate negative influence of this single program on the training of teachers obtaining alternative preparation across the state may distort the data on alternative certification programs more generally in aggregated statewide data.

Entry Pathways of New Teachers in Texas

In 2021–22, 12,228 of the teachers designated as "new hires"—about 28%—were actually from the state's "reserve pool" of teachers who were already fully certified and who were reentering the profession rather than teaching for the first time. When those reentering teachers are removed from the analysis, the data reveal that 57% of first-time teachers in Texas in 2021–22 held either a substandard certificate (i.e., an intern certificate or emergency permit) or no certificate at all. This represents double the 28% of first-time teachers trained in Texas who had earned a standard certificate after completing a clinical experience (Figure 7). (Of the remaining 11%, most had completed a 1-year certificate out of state; the remainder were previously in part-time assignments.)⁷⁴

Figure 7 2021–22 Statewide New Hires (Excluding Rehires) by Pathway Into the Teaching Profession



Source: Authors' calculation derived from Texas Education Agency. (2022). *Employed teacher attrition and new hires* 2007–08 through 2021–22. https://tea.texas.gov/sites/default/files/employed-teacher-attrition-and-new-hires-jbl220825.pdf (accessed 12/06/22).

The total proportion of new hires teaching on substandard intern certificates or emergency permits, or on no certification at all, has hovered at or above half of Texas new hires (excluding rehires) for much of the past 15 years (Figure 8). Further, the share of uncertified teachers in the entering workforce has increased substantially over the past few years, having nearly doubled in the past year alone.⁷⁵ Hiring uncertified teachers is an option in the large majority of districts statewide, with 74% of districts now able to hire uncertified teachers under the state Districts of Innovation designation.⁷⁶ Additionally, approximately 5% of Texas public school teachers teach at charter schools that were already permitted to hire uncertified teachers to enter the profession.⁷⁸ Uncertified teachers appear largely to be displacing interns in the state teacher workforce.⁷⁹





Source: Learning Policy Institute calculation derived from Texas Education Agency. (2022). *Employed teacher attrition and new hires* 2007–08 through 2021–22. https://tea.texas.gov/sites/default/files/employed-teacher-attrition-and-new-hires-jbl220825.pdf (accessed 12/06/22).

One other factor that affects the number and proportion of candidates able to secure a standard certificate is the set of licensure examinations required. Currently, the Texas Education Agency (TEA) requires all candidates for certification, regardless of certification route, to pass both a content/pedagogy-based exam (TExES) and a pedagogy/ethics-based exam (PPR) prior to earning a standard certificate. PK–6 teacher candidates must also pass the Science of Teaching Reading exam prior to certification. These three exams cost over \$100 each, on top of other costs for preparation. Lower pass rates among candidates of color, especially Black male candidates, present a heightened equity hurdle in diversifying the teaching profession.⁸⁰

TEA began to pilot the Educative Teacher Performance Assessment (edTPA) as an optional performance assessment in 2019. However, the state has paused in its implementation of the edTPA as a permanent option toward certification and is considering other alternatives, including a Texas-designed performance assessment.⁸¹

Divergent Outcomes by Route Into the Teaching Profession

The variety of pathways into the teaching profession in Texas have been linked to variations in new teacher persistence in the profession, as well as differences in teachers' effectiveness as measured by student test score gains. On average, traditionally prepared teachers who complete all of their preparation and meet state standards prior to entry in the classroom as a teacher of record stay in the profession longer and foster higher levels of student learning than alternatively-prepared teachers.⁸²

For example, statewide workforce data for the 2016–17 entering cohort of Texas teachers—the most recent year for which 5-year retention rates can be calculated—reveal that teachers prepared by undergraduate programs featuring preservice student teaching had higher retention rates in the Texas workforce than teachers from alternative preparation programs, with the gap widening in each of the first 5 years after initial teaching assignment (Figure 9). Additionally, these data undercount attrition for alternatively-prepared teacher candidates who pursued internships because they do not capture the teaching experience of intern teachers until after they have completed their preparation programs and received a standard Texas teaching certificate. A 2021 report by the University of Houston College of Education followed the 2010–11 statewide entering cohort of teachers for a decade and found even larger gaps between traditionally and alternatively-prepared teachers after 10 years.⁸³

Figure 9 Percentage of 2016–17 Beginning Teachers Remaining in Texas Classrooms, by Year and Preparation Route



Source: Texas Education Agency. (2022). *Teacher retention by preparation route* 2015–16 *through* 2020–21. https://tea.texas.gov/sites/default/files/teacher-retention-by-preparation-route-2022.pdf (accessed 12/06/22).

A 2021 University of Houston College of Education study also found that fully prepared teachers are more likely to persist at campuses classified as low versus middle or high economic need and at campuses with lower versus higher proportions of students dropping out.⁸⁴

Teacher effectiveness also varies. According to a 2022 report from the University of Texas at Austin (UT Austin), State of Texas Assessments of Academic Readiness (STAAR) test data show that students of teachers prepared in non-institution of higher education (IHE) alternative preparation programs make smaller learning gains relative to students with teachers from university-based preparation programs; these differences show up in every tested grade and subject and accumulate over time.⁸⁵ For example, students with IHE-prepared teachers had 2.2 additional months of learning over 1 year in 9th-grade English language arts (ELA), and 1.8 additional months of learning over 1 year in 9th-grade math (Figures 10 and 11), controlling for "campus, individual student characteristics, classroom characteristics, and student scores from the previous year."⁸⁶ As the UT Austin report explained, "For low-income students, having an IHE-certified teacher can offset half or more of the disadvantages that come with living in poverty."⁸⁷

Figure 10





Source: Reproduced from Marder, M., Reyes, P., Marshall, J., Alexander, C., Martinez, C. R., & Maloch, B. (2022). *Texas* educator preparation pathways study: Developing and sustaining the Texas educator workforce. (p. 15). University of Texas at Austin College of Education.

Figure 11 Additional Months of Learning in ELA per Year With a University-Prepared vs. an Alternatively-Prepared Teacher



Source: Reproduced from Marder, M., Reyes, P., Marshall, J., Alexander, C., Martinez, C. R., & Maloch, B. (2022). *Texas* educator preparation pathways study: Developing and sustaining the Texas educator workforce. (p. 15). University of Texas at Austin College of Education.

The same UT Austin report also reveals similar trends for students of teachers prepared by nonprofit versus for-profit entities, with students of nonprofit-prepared teachers showing additional weeks to months of learning over students of for-profit-prepared teachers at each grade level in both math and ELA.⁸⁸

In addition, preparation via an alternative route is one of the strongest predictors of out-of-field teaching placement in Texas—i.e., a teacher teaching a subject they are not certified to teach. Teaching out-of-field is much more challenging, and this type of placement is associated with weaker student outcomes.⁸⁹

Unfortunately, alternative certification programs in Texas—whose alumni are less effective and attrit from the profession at higher rates than traditional preservice program alumni—enroll higher proportions of teacher candidates from populations underrepresented in the profession, including twice as many male enrollees and more than three times as many Black enrollees as traditional preservice programs in recent years.⁹⁰ In particular, 77% of the Black teacher candidates in the state between 2012 and 2018 enrolled in alternative certification programs.⁹¹ Given the large body of literature pointing to the particular importance of Black teachers for Black student achievement and attainment (when Black teachers are prepared comparably and are as experienced as non-Black teachers),⁹² it would be preferable to make stronger preparation pathways more available and affordable for these candidates.

Research shows that teacher candidates of color tend to have higher debt than White teacher candidates.⁹³ With more than two thirds of teacher candidates nationally having taken out loans to pay for higher education,⁹⁴ and higher rates of borrowing among Black and Latino/a teacher candidates than White teacher candidates,⁹⁵ choices about preparation pathways are constrained by how much a given program will cost and how much financial support a candidate has.⁹⁶ When there is inadequate financial aid, higher program costs for preservice preparation programs can have the effect of incentivizing higher proportions of teacher candidates of color and from low-income backgrounds into pathways that offer less-comprehensive preparation or emergency entry routes, which are associated with lower graduation rates, higher attrition from the teaching profession, and weaker student outcomes.

Further, as is the case nationally,⁹⁷ Texas schools that employ first-year teachers from alternative certification programs enroll significantly higher proportions of students from low-income families and students of color than campuses that employ first-year teachers from traditional preservice programs.⁹⁸ Schools that

employ alternatively-prepared first-year teachers also tend to be larger (explained by the fact that more are middle and high schools) and are more likely to be rated as "improvement required" by the state (i.e., graded "D" or "F" in state accountability ratings).⁹⁹ Given the higher attrition rates and lower effectiveness of alternativelyprepared teachers, these statistics are especially concerning.

Additional concerns arise about the subset of Texas teachers with no certification at all, who have likely received even less training than teachers who completed internships. While alternative preparation in Texas has been studied extensively over the past few years, much more needs to be understood about professional backgrounds, trajectories, and student outcomes for the subset of Texas teachers who enter the profession with no certification. Existing research raises questions about the quality of instruction these uncertified teachers provide and their likelihood of remaining in the profession, as well as their disproportionate placements in schools with large populations of students of color. For example, statewide data from 2016 showed that schools with high enrollment of students of color employed more than 4 times as many uncertified teachers and nearly twice as many inexperienced teachers as schools with low enrollment of students of color.¹⁰⁰

Collectively, these findings reveal substantial leaks in the teacher pipeline at numerous stages—from the point at which candidates first consider becoming teachers but may be deterred, into and through the teacher preparation and certification process, and via attrition for various reasons once teachers do enter the classroom. Figure 12 provides a visualization of these leaks at various points in the teacher pipeline. The details cited in Figure 12 should be interpreted alongside some additional contextual details. For example, time to program completion is typically longer for students in undergraduate IHE-based programs, who often formally enroll in teacher preparation by their sophomore or junior year, versus students in alternative programs and graduate IHE-based programs that can often be completed in 12 to 18 months. Further, the graphic does not account for teachers reentering the profession after time off. Nevertheless, the trends identified in Figure 12 are worthy of concern by Texas policymakers.



Figure 12 Leaks in the Texas Teacher Pipeline

Note: Time to program completion is typically longer for students in undergraduate IHE-based programs, who often formally enroll in teacher preparation by their sophomore or junior year, versus students in alternative programs and graduate IHE-based programs that can often be completed in 12 to 18 months. Further, this graphic does not account for teachers reentering the profession after time off.

Sources: U.S. Department of Education. (2022). *Title II national teacher preparation data, 2008–2020*; Allegretto, S. (2022). *The teacher pay penalty has hit a new high: Trends in teacher wages and compensation through 2021*. Economic Policy Institute. https://www.epi.org/publication/teacher-pay-penalty-2022/; Texas Education Agency. (2022). *Teacher retention by preparation route 2015–16 through 2020–21*. https://tea.texas.gov/sites/default/files/teacher-retention-by-preparation-route-2022.pdf (accessed 12/06/22).

How Is Texas Addressing Teacher Shortages?

Texas policymakers looking to stabilize the teacher workforce are already working to address various leaks in the teacher pipeline. Key statewide efforts thus far include implementation of research-validated, high-quality innovative pathways into the teaching profession in the form of residencies and Grow Your Own (GYO) programs. Additionally, legislation was passed in 2019 that augments teacher base pay; provides incentive funding for teachers who are designated by their district as "recognized," "exemplary," or "master" teachers to teach in hard-to-staff schools; and provides funding for experienced teachers to mentor new teachers. Still, further work remains. The remainder of this report describes the considerable work already underway in Texas to address leaks in the teacher pipeline and provides additional researchbased policy recommendations to stem teacher attrition and thereby stabilize the teacher workforce.

The TCLAS High-Quality, Sustainable Residency Program

In the summer of 2021, the state of Texas combined state funds and federal Elementary and Secondary School Emergency Relief (ESSER) funding (i.e., pandemic stimulus funds) to make \$1.4 billion available for the Texas COVID Learning Acceleration Supports (TCLAS) umbrella of 15 initiatives.¹⁰¹ "Teacher pipelines" was one of the five TCLAS strategies for accelerating learning, aimed specifically at supporting teacher quality to positively impact student learning by funding teacher recruitment and preparation.¹⁰²

A key initiative to support this goal is the High-Quality, Sustainable Residency Program. This initiative supports districts, working in collaboration with local teacher preparation programs who have been approved by the state as Vetted Teacher Residency partners, to create teacher residencies (a research-validated strategy for improving teacher retention and quality, as described later in this report). The Texas Education Agency (TEA) defines "a high-quality teacher residency model" as:

One in which a teacher candidate is paired with an experienced highly effective mentor teacher for a full year of clinical training/co-teaching in a k–12 classroom (minimum of 3 days per week for full year).... In high-quality teacher residency models, the EPP [educator preparation program] and LEA [local education agency] have shared ownership over the preparation, support, and success of the teacher resident.¹⁰³

The TCLAS High-Quality, Sustainable Residency Program provides districts with \$20,000 per resident to cover their living expenses while they complete the requirements for a standard Texas teaching certificate through the district's Vetted Teacher Residency partner, along with \$5,000 per resident to be used per LEA discretion (e.g., to provide a stipend to residents' mentors, referred to in Texas as their cooperating teachers). As of December 2022, the program had 88 LEAs partnering with 28 state-approved vetted teacher preparation programs;¹⁰⁴ statewide, it had placed 462 residents in the 2021–22 academic year and 820 residents in the 2022–23 academic year.¹⁰⁵

Notably, the TCLAS High-Quality, Sustainable Residency Program requires that participating districts receive technical assistance on designing and implementing innovative "strategic staffing" models centered on reallocating people, time, and resources to make the financial support they provide to candidates sustainable. For example, in addition to spending the majority of their

TCLAS technical assistance enables LEAs to reallocate and reinvest staff time and salaries to incorporate the residents' assistance in addressing instructional needs in ways that save the LEA money on other staff positions or substitute teachers to sustain paid positions for teacher residents.

time co-teaching under the supervision of a quality mentor teacher, residents may spend approximately 1 day per week serving as a substitute teacher, tutor, or aide. The technical assistance that districts receive on strategic staffing is intended to help LEA partnerships with teacher preparation programs plan for and implement staffing models that address specific instructional needs (e.g., vacancies, subbing, tutoring); it enables LEAs to reallocate and reinvest staff time and salaries to incorporate the residents' assistance in addressing instructional needs in ways that save the LEA money on other staff positions or substitute teachers to sustain paid positions for teacher residents. The expectation is that by year 4 of the program, innovative staffing models will be able to sustainably fund teacher residencies.

Beyond the funding some residencies are receiving under TCLAS and from their districts, some residency programs are also securing federal funds from other sources, such as the federal Teacher Quality Partnership grants and, more recently, federal apprenticeship funding that was made available for teaching apprenticeships.

In describing the strategic importance of the residency program, TEA pointed to not only the high numbers of novice teachers—nearly 35% of Texas teachers had 5 years of experience or less in 2019—but also their concentration in schools serving students from low-income families and students of color.¹⁰⁶

Dallas College Residency Apprenticeship

Acknowledging the high demand for certified teachers and the ongoing shortage situation, in early 2022 Dallas College announced its launch of the state's first paid teacher residency apprenticeship program. Designed around a residency model and in partnership with the Dallas-area Richardson Independent School District (ISD) and Uplift Education, a charter school network, the innovative program offers local school systems a solution to short-term staffing issues while growing their own pipeline of high-quality, long-term educators. The program provides candidates with substantial field experience: While they are taking coursework at Dallas College, candidates serve as residents 3 days a week in the classrooms of their expert cooperating teachers, then tutor or serve as a substitute for an additional day each week. Residents also participate in a weekly cohort-based meeting, and they receive deep coaching from Dallas College faculty.

The residency structure enables candidates to complete a high-quality teacher preparation program with practical experience in a localized context without incurring major financial expenses. Through apprenticeship initiative funding from the federal Department of Labor and an Apprenticeship Building America grant, the first cohort launched in fall 2022 with students each receiving a \$30,000 stipend to offset financial barriers to teacher preparation. As Richardson ISD's interim superintendent noted, "The [Dallas College] School of Education will graduate students who will not be deeply in debt, so when they become teachers, they won't have to find ways to pay off that debt. The immediate opportunity for Richardson ISD is that we will be able to host and hire students who have spent a year preparing and honing their craft. We think an apprenticeship year increases the likelihood that they will become excellent long-term educators in our district."

Sources: Dallas College. (2022, March 10). First-of-its-kind teacher apprenticeship program in Texas to address need for high-quality teacher talent pipeline [Press release]. https://www.dallascollege.edu/news/pages/newsitem. aspx?ArticleId=146 (accessed 12/06/22); Dooley, K. (2022). *Benefits of teacher residency programs*. Texas Association of School Boards. https://www.tasb.org/services/hr-services/hrx/recruiting-and-hiring/benefits-of-teacher-residency-programs.aspx (accessed 12/06/22); Preston, Q. (2022, July 18). Dallas College is awarded a \$5M Apprenticeship Building America Grant. *Dallas Innovates*. https://dallasinnovates.com/dallas-college-is-awarded-a-5m-apprenticeship-building-america-grant/ (accessed 12/06/22).

TCLAS Grow Your Own Programs

As part of its focus on teacher recruitment, TCLAS funds both licensure programs for paraprofessionals and educator training for high school students. The former program provides funding for tuition reimbursement and living stipends either for a licensure program or a combination bachelor's and licensure program for up to six candidates at each LEA that receives a grant.¹⁰⁷ The latter program aims to increase LEA capacity and provide courses in the "Education and Training" track of the state's career and technical education (CTE) program for high school students, leading to an Educational Aide I certification.¹⁰⁸ The TCLAS program adds new cycles to the state's already-existing GYO grant program, which began issuing grants in 2018–19, with Cycle 6 applications due in fall 2022 for a grant period running from sustainability and inform TEA how they will maintain their GYO programming beyond the grant period.¹⁰⁹

H.B. 3 of 2019

Texas policymakers have also been working to enhance teacher compensation. House Bill 3, a school finance bill, passed the Texas state legislature and was signed by Governor Greg Abbott in 2019. The bill directed funding toward several key teacher workforce policy levers, including by raising the minimum pay threshold for Texas teachers and providing access to substantial additional funding for expert teachers, particularly in more rural and/or higher-poverty districts. Specifically, H.B. 3:

- Increased the basic allotment¹¹⁰ that governs per-student state funding to districts, allowing for the minimum statewide salary schedule to be raised by \$5,000 per step. (While this increase to teacher base pay was much needed, after accounting for inflation, the increase was only enough to bring teachers back up to the level of compensation they were receiving a decade prior.)
- Funded incentive pay of up to \$32,000 per teacher for LEA-designated advanced teachers (based on a combination of observation data, student growth, and other locally defined measures; National Board certification can also qualify an individual for these incentives), with compensation provided at higher rates for teachers in rural and higher-poverty locations (detailed in Table 3).

- Created a Mentor Program Allotment, which allocates \$1,800 per mentee to cover stipends and other costs associated with the mentoring of new teachers. Mentor teachers must be trained, must cover certain topics, must have designated time for mentoring, and must provide mentoring for the entirety of a new teacher's first 2 years. Districts must apply annually for these funds; if the funding applied for exceeds the state's annual allocation of \$3 million, funds will be allotted based on need.¹¹¹
- Increased the state contribution to teacher retirement funds.¹¹²

Teacher Incentive Funding Allocations From H.B. 3 of 2019											
			More Poverty					erty			
Designation	Base	Multiplier	Tier	Non Eco- Dis	Tier 1	Tier 2	Tier 3	Tier 4	Tier 5		
			Student Point Value	X 0	X 0.5	X 1.0	X 2.0	X 3.0	X 4.0		
Recognized	\$3,000	\$1,500	Non-rural	\$ 3,000	\$ 3,750	\$ 4,500	\$ 6,000	\$ 7,500	\$ 9,000		
			Rural	\$ 4,500	\$ 6,000	\$ 7,500	\$ 9,000	\$ 9,000	\$ 9,000		
Exemplary	\$6,000	\$3,000	Non-rural	\$ 6,000	\$ 7,500	\$ 9,000	\$ 12,000	\$ 15,000	\$ 18,000		
			Rural	\$ 9,000	\$ 12,000	\$ 15,000	\$ 18,000	\$ 18,000	\$ 18,000		
			Non-rural	\$12,000	\$ 14,500	\$ 17,000	\$ 22,000	\$ 27,000	\$ 32,000		

Table 3

More Funding

\$32,000

\$32,000

Note: Non Eco-Dis = Non-economically disadvantaged.

\$5,000

Rural

\$12,000

Master

Source: Reproduced from Texas Education Agency. (2019). House Bill 3 Texas school finance: 86th legislative session [PowerPoint slides]. https://tea.texas.gov/sites/default/files/HB%203%20Master%20Deck%20Final.pdf (accessed 12/06/22).

\$17,000

\$ 22,000

\$ 27,000

\$ 32,000

The Teacher Vacancy Task Force

The statewide Teacher Vacancy Task Force, established in March 2022, brings together teachers and school administrators from across Texas once every other month for a year to develop further policy recommendations for reducing teacher vacancies. The task force has split its work into four primary areas: improving educator preparation, strengthening talent pipelines and staffing models, augmenting educator compensation, and improving teacher working conditions.

Final recommendations from the Teacher Vacancy Task Force will not be made prior to the start of the state's 2023 legislative session. However, as of its October 2022 meeting, the task force has identified preliminary policy trends that will inform its subsequent recommendations. These build upon the work already underway in Texas and align with research-supported best practices. They include further strengthening, incentivizing, and expanding GYO programs and teacher residencies; supporting and incentivizing teacher mentor and leader roles; expanding new teacher induction programs; better defining characteristics of rigorous preservice programs; and requiring intensive preservice practice prior to intern certification.¹¹³

Solving Teacher Shortages: What Does the Research Tell Us?

Though teacher shortages may be endemic in Texas, they are not inevitable. Research identifies a host of related interventions that can help stabilize the teacher workforce and minimize teacher shortages by addressing the root causes of teacher attrition.

Compensation

A significant body of research suggests that more-competitive compensation contributes to the recruitment of a higher-quality teaching force, as well as to higher retention.¹¹⁴ Beyond salaries, research shows that providing other aspects of compensation—including access to resources like secured pensions, high-quality health insurance, and housing supports—is associated with an increased likelihood of recruiting and retaining teachers.¹¹⁵

Service Scholarships and Loan Forgiveness

Providing financial assistance to prospective teachers in the form of service scholarships for preparation or loan forgiveness programs before or after entry to teaching aids recruitment and retention, including in high-need subjects and schools.¹¹⁶ Both forms of financial assistance can be tied to subsequent service in the classroom by the recipient. Ameliorating the costs of teacher training can also help encourage teacher candidates who might have otherwise chosen less-comprehensive teacher preparation programs (TPPs) with a lower financial burden to pursue higher-quality routes into the profession. Service scholarship and loan forgiveness programs associated with positive outcomes generally share a set of features. They provide substantial awards, covering all or a large percentage of the cost of teacher preparation. They target high-need fields and schools. They also recruit academically strong, well-prepared, committed teacher candidates. Finally, they require teacher candidates to fulfill teaching commitments for a defined number of years and reinforce this requirement through reasonable financial consequences.¹¹⁷

Working Conditions and School Climate

Working conditions and school climate are also significant predictors of teacher retention.¹¹⁸ In addition to such working conditions as a safe, well-resourced environment with reasonable class sizes, teaching conditions include supports for

collaboration and learning. Teachers working in collegial environments conducive to their professional development and instructional efficacy are more likely to be satisfied with their jobs and continue teaching; they also grow in effectiveness more than teachers in less collegial schools. Key factors include positive relationships with other teachers, high-quality instructional leadership from building administrators, shared decision-making, and a supportive school culture.¹¹⁹ High-quality instructional leadership and support are essential aspects of positive teacher working conditions contributing to teacher retention, while poor leadership increases the likelihood of turnover and attrition.¹²⁰ Research also indicates that the quality of school leaders' preparation influences these practices and, in turn, affects teacher retention.¹²¹

Unfortunately, teachers in the United States have more-demanding working conditions than their international peers, working longer hours by contract on average than teachers in all but 2 of 48 countries surveyed and spending 8 hours more per week on instructional time, 40% higher than the international average.¹²² These circumstances reduce time for collaborative planning and learning, as well as for handling other parts of the job, such as meeting with parents and students and providing feedback to students on their work.¹²³

High-Quality, High-Retention Pathways Into Teaching

Stronger teacher preparation has been linked to increased teacher effectiveness and retention, ultimately influencing both student achievement and school climate.¹²⁴ Widely recognized features of effective teacher preparation include rigorous pedagogical training—for example, through coursework in child development, learning theory, teaching methods, curriculum development, and student assessment that focuses on meeting the needs of diverse learners—along with substantive gradual-release clinical experience in a classroom, typically lasting a semester or more, under the guidance of an experienced teacher mentor. Frequent opportunities to observe experienced teachers and receive feedback are also considered essential.¹²⁵ The absence of this type of comprehensive preparation is a frequently cited reason for teacher attrition.¹²⁶ Research has shown that teachers who have had comprehensive pedagogical preparation leave the profession at much lower rates than teachers who are untrained or undertrained.¹²⁷

In addition to preservice teacher preparation programs housed at colleges and universities, high-quality teacher residencies are among the more promising pathways into the profession that include the above features. High-quality teacher residencies, which function much like medical residencies, typically involve tightly coupled coursework provided by a partnering university and a full year of clinical training in a partner district in the classroom of an expert mentor teacher.¹²⁸ Across the country, these are often 1-year graduate programs; however, they are also offered at the undergraduate level in Texas. Residencies do not place candidates in the classroom as the teacher of record prior to program completion; instead, they place candidates who are completing their yearlong clinical teacher preparation experiences in the classroom of an expert teacher, and they frequently provide funding for participants. Programs sometimes incorporate 1 to 2 days per week of service to that district in a substitute or paraprofessional role to offset the costs of the resident's stipend.

In many states, in exchange for financial supports for tuition and living expenses, residents agree to accept a 3- to 5-year teaching placement in that district upon program completion. Residencies have been associated with higher retention rates, both at the residency school and in the teaching profession, compared with beginning teachers who did not complete residencies, and some studies have found that residency alumni are more effective than other beginning teachers.¹²⁹

Teacher preparation that builds from a school's local context in the form of Grow Your Own (GYO) programs can also contribute to increased workforce preparation and diversification.¹³⁰ GYO programs focus on preparing and supporting an array of local community members to teach in their local schools. Because of the way GYO programs adapt to local contexts, programs may target different local populations, including incentivizing high school or college students to take educational courses as well as school paraprofessionals or support staff who may want to pivot into teaching.¹³¹ Students who are exposed to positive experiences in teaching through GYO programs, including tutoring younger students or taking education courses, are more likely to want to pursue teaching.¹³² For mid-career professionals, when GYO programs are designed to provide candidates with financial, instructional, and programmatic support, they help prepare a workforce that is less likely to leave the classroom and reduce districts' frequency of needing to replace teachers.¹³³ Further, GYO programs have made promising efforts to diversify the workforce by supporting candidates of color toward certification.¹³⁴ Though GYO programs vary in structure and target audience, well-designed programs that tap into knowledge of the local community and context pair well with other features of high-quality, high-retention pathways into teaching to help solve teacher shortages.

New Teacher Induction and Mentoring

Strong mentoring and induction programs can strengthen novice teachers' effectiveness and increase the likelihood of their retention in the profession, thereby benefiting schools and students while reducing teacher shortages. Research shows that teachers who receive the highest-quality induction and mentoring support are roughly half as likely to leave teaching as those who receive no such support.¹³⁵ Strong induction programs provide many kinds of support for new teachers, including professional learning opportunities, reduced teaching loads and release time for shared planning or coaching, mentoring from experienced teachers, and support from administrators.¹³⁶ Features of high-quality induction programs associated with positive outcomes include frequent touch points over a new teacher's first 2 years with a veteran teacher who receives targeted training to support new teachers; opportunities to observe expert teaching and be observed; opportunities for formative assessment

and examination of student work; and a focus on instructional quality as well as classroom management strategies.¹³⁷ These efforts are also vital pieces of the puzzle for their potential to fill in the gaps in preparation of teachers from alternative and non-licensure routes.

High-quality induction and mentoring programs are vital pieces of the puzzle for their potential to fill in the gaps in preparation of teachers from alternative and non-licensure routes.

Creating a Systemic Approach: Success Stories From Other States

States that have acted on this research have solved shortages, attracted and retained high-quality teachers, and increased student achievement. Both Connecticut and North Carolina provide cases in point.¹³⁸ Connecticut's 1986 Education Enhancement Act was a linchpin of the state's education reforms.¹³⁹ In the face of severe teacher shortages in high-need districts, the legislation coupled major increases in teacher salaries with higher standards for teacher education and licensing. Funds were allocated on an equalizing basis tied to district wealth and the number of fully certified teachers, creating incentives for districts to recruit those who met the new certification standards and for individuals to meet those standards. With these incentives, plus service scholarships to underwrite preparation for high-need candidates and a new mentoring program for all beginning teachers, the state eliminated emergency credentials and attracted a surplus of high-ability teacher candidates within only

3 years. Connecticut also invested deeply in training for principals and ongoing professional development for teachers. Following steep gains throughout the decade, by 1998 Connecticut 4th-graders ranked first in the nation in reading, writing, and mathematics on the National Assessment of Educational Progress, even as the numbers of students from low-income families, minority students, and new immigrant students in its public schools were increasing.¹⁴⁰

In North Carolina, the Elementary and Secondary School Reform Act of 1983 enhanced and equalized school funding and teacher salaries and increased standards for entering teaching and school administration. It also authorized a noted service scholarship program—the North Carolina Teaching Fellows program—to recruit thousands of talented students into strong teacher preparation programs and expanded professional development, eliminating teacher shortages. North Carolina also increased licensing requirements for teachers and principals and required national accreditation for all publicly funded schools of education, leading many colleges to improve their curriculum and increase their investments in preparing teachers. Studies now show that teachers trained by North Carolina teachers' colleges are more effective and stay in the profession longer than other teachers in the state.¹⁴¹ North Carolina's 1997 Educational Excellence Act allocated funds to further upgrade salaries as well as the quality of teacher preparation and mentoring. It also created a 12% salary increase for teachers who achieved National Board certification, an accomplishment that has been associated with greater teacher effectiveness.¹⁴² It also substantially upgraded principal training and support for principals to experience intensive internships as part of their training, another move associated with greater effectiveness for principals and their teachers. During the 1990s, the National Education Goals Panel noted that North Carolina posted the largest student achievement gains of any state in mathematics and realized substantial progress in reading. It was also the most successful state in the nation in narrowing the achievement gap between White students and students of color.¹⁴³

Policy Recommendations

Texas policymakers have acknowledged the importance of "highly qualified teachers," and the state has launched a number of promising initiatives to address teacher workforce challenges. The unique teacher workforce context in Texas, and the magnitude of the challenges that arise in this context, suggest that substantial work remains to improve teacher preparation and retention sustainably and at scale. The recommendations below are based on evidence about what matters for recruitment and retention at different phases of the teacher pipeline, including preparation, recruitment and hiring, induction, and beyond, taking up issues of access as well as issues of quality.

Taken together, these two areas of focus—creating state systems to both ensure access and guide stronger practice—work in ways that are necessarily interconnected. It is important to consider how to strengthen both teacher preparation systems and teacher candidate pipelines in order to create the conditions in which teacher candidates are provided with learning experiences needed to serve all students effectively and in which there is a sufficiently large and diverse supply of aspiring teachers entering the pipeline and the profession. It is equally important to shore up efforts to retain effective teachers; for every teacher who stays in the classroom, there is one less vacancy to fill, thus alleviating pressure to recruit another new teacher. Retain enough teachers, and the demand on overall recruitment systems becomes much more manageable. While these research-based recommendations address parts of these systems separately, the policy moves indicated here should be seen as interconnected and mutually reinforcing (Figure 13).

Figure 13 Combined Strategies to Address Teacher Shortages



Source: Learning Policy Institute. (2023).

Given the magnitude of the state's teacher workforce challenges, sustainably improving teacher preparation and retention in Texas will require building upon the progress already made. Policy strategies can include:

 Continue to increase the attractiveness of teaching by equalizing funding and the purchasing power of salaries across districts and calling attention to local working conditions. As noted earlier, Texas places 28th in the country in average teacher salaries and salary competitiveness and offers dramatically unequal salaries across districts. Stagnating salary growth for mid-career teachers is a particular concern. H.B. 3 in 2019 offered a first step toward addressing these needs. Across the country, states are addressing compensation concerns in a variety of ways. Alabama and New Mexico, among others, have taken the step of directly raising salaries to increase the competitiveness of teacher pay compared to other professions.¹⁴⁴ Other states, such as Florida and Georgia, are using federal recovery funding to offer teacher retention bonuses.¹⁴⁵ Another route to increase pay, with the additional benefit of encouraging teacher leadership and professional development, is providing compensation for teachers to take on leadership roles or enhance their expertise, such as by becoming mentors or becoming National Board–certified teachers. For example, California is offering \$25,000 stipends to National Board–certified teachers who teach and mentor other teachers in high-poverty schools.¹⁴⁶ Loan forgiveness and service scholarships (see next recommendation) also function to enhance compensation.

Building on H.B. 3, Texas policymakers can examine the competitiveness of wages across districts, set long-term goals for investment, and consider a range of means to enhance compensation and equalize purchasing power over time. If the state were to work toward increasing salaries and equalizing purchasing power, it would allow districts to account for cost-of-living differences across the state, while still enabling districts' teacher salaries to become more competitive in their local labor markets; this would bring teacher compensation into closer alignment with compensation for other jobs requiring similar levels of education and experience. Such efforts also may include differentiating pay in certain harder-to-staff fields. For example, increasing pay for secondary math and science teachers would help districts compete with other employers recruiting candidates with math and science expertise.

Members of the Teacher Vacancy Task Force concurred that the lack of recent wage increases outside of H.B. 3 impair teachers' ability to keep up with the rising costs of living in many districts.¹⁴⁷ A growing number of states and districts have found that, in addition to wages and benefits, compensation incentives can include housing and child care supports where those are needed.¹⁴⁸ As the Teacher Vacancy Task Force formalizes their set of recommendations, their discussions at their October 2022 meeting pushed past basic allotment increases to broader discussions about improving teacher compensation. The task force expressed interest in making recommendations that improve teachers' access to health care, child care, leave days, and housing vouchers or subsidies.¹⁴⁹

The state can also sponsor a survey,¹⁵⁰ like those used in North Carolina and many other states, to provide actionable data to local policymakers that illuminates current conditions influencing supply and demand and informs ongoing efforts to improve the attractiveness of teaching jobs.

In high-performing education systems, professionalized teaching structures offer support for collaboration and for career ladders that offer teachers opportunities to take on leadership roles and contribute to professional development for themselves and others.¹⁵¹ Support for collaboration comes in the form of shared planning and observation time linked to professional development and evaluation systems, while career advancement is facilitated by compensation and training connected to increased responsibility.¹⁵² These features of high-performing systems have been shown to improve teacher recruitment and retention.¹⁵³ Similar structures in U.S. schools, including disciplinary and grade-level teaching teams that allow for shared planning and professional development and facilitate student cohorts and advisory structures, are associated with improved outcomes for teachers and students.¹⁵⁴ Because Texas has already linked changes in teacher preparation to innovative staffing models through the Texas COVID Learning Acceleration Supports (TCLAS) grant program, this creates an opportunity for policymakers to consider how staffing changes can not only support sustainable preparation models but also contribute to retention for more experienced educators.

2. **Subsidize access to high-quality preparation programs** by funding service scholarships and/or loan forgiveness for teacher candidates that are repaid through service in the profession. A significant challenge in any state system of teacher preparation and licensure is ensuring broad access to high-quality preparation. Reducing standards by eliminating student teaching and coursework requirements to create immediate (though often temporary) supply is a strategy that has not proven effective at addressing persistent teacher workforce needs in Texas. Alternatively, providing financial aid that underwrites educator training can support candidates in choosing high-quality preparation routes. Providing financial assistance for prospective teachers can thereby increase both the size and diversity of the teacher candidate pool. This type of financial aid can also incentivize teachers to choose high-need subjects and locations.

When considering state priorities in meeting workforce goals, loan forgiveness and service scholarship programs can be tailored to provide a range of incentives. Such a move balances program accessibility with a focus on meeting schools' needs. Many states have implemented teacher incentive programs focused on high-need candidates and fields. The North Carolina Teaching Fellows program covers the cost of preparation for candidates enrolled in high-quality educator preparation programs who are seeking licensure in special education and in the STEM fields.¹⁵⁵ California has recently expanded its \$20,000 Golden State Teacher Grants to cover all subject areas for candidates who teach at high-priority schools, investing \$500 million to recruit at least 25,000 candidates over the next 5 years.¹⁵⁶

The United States largely eliminated teacher shortages in the 1970s, in part through a large forgivable loan program under the National Defense Education Act, which repaid students' college loans on a pro rata annual basis when they entered teaching, with full forgiveness over 5 years for all teachers and over 3 years for those who taught in high-poverty schools or in high-need fields. More recently, Nebraska and North Carolina have doubled the amount of loan forgiveness for educators teaching in high-needs schools.¹⁵⁷ Other states, prioritizing the diversification of their teacher workforces, have aimed programs at recruiting teachers of color and required only that they teach in state public schools, focusing on workforce demographics instead of workforce distribution, while also offering flexible admissions options.¹⁵⁸ Texas can consider designing a program of supports that meets its specific needs, focusing on recruiting candidates into well-supported, high-yield, high-retention programs that will keep them in the profession over the long term.

3. Attend to the preparation and professional learning of building administrators regarding how to support and retain teachers through subsidies for participation in and replication of successful administrator training programs. Because school leaders play a central role in shaping the norms, systems, and culture of schools, policymakers should consider school leadership as a lever for improving professional practice and working conditions.¹⁵⁹ Texas's principal preparation and certification systems have been in the process of change in recent years, providing a foundation upon which future work can build. After adopting new principal standards in 2016, the state made changes to preparation, including the adoption of a new certification assessment, the Performance Assessment for School Leaders (PASL), rolled out in 2019.¹⁶⁰ Using a performance assessment aligned to state and national standards for certification of school leaders may help focus clinical preparation and leverage skill development.¹⁶¹

Another step Texas policymakers have taken is the Texas Education Agency Principal Residency Grant initiative. Currently in its sixth cycle of grant funding, with almost \$6.5 million made available through 2023–24, this initiative provides grants to qualifying local education agencies (LEAs), which must apply and must have at least one low-performing school according to state accountability ratings and/or at least one school labeled Targeted, Additional Target, or Comprehensive per 2019–20 Federal Title I status.¹⁶² Using federal funding, the program provides grants of \$70,000 per resident, also requiring a \$15,000 LEA match per resident to support the yearlong clinical experience along with LEA commitments to program features, such as targeted recruiting and gradual assumption of leadership responsibilities, among others.¹⁶³ LEAs that apply for residency grants must partner with leadership preparation programs on the state's Vetted Principal Residency Program List, which currently includes 18 university-based programs and one educational service center (ESC).¹⁶⁴ Programs on this list must meet the state's definition of a residency, which includes a full year of clinical experience, focused on administrative support for teaching duties, under the guidance of a mentor principal.

A next step for Texas to consider would be to expand currently targeted residency support to a statewide system, tightly linked to the standards and assessments in place. Texas might look to North Carolina for a long-running example of a statewide program focused on school leader preparation. The North Carolina Principal Fellows Program, launched in 1993, included a year of graduate study along with an additional year of full-time, supervised administrative internship, with candidates receiving scholarships in exchange for 4 years of post-program outcomes not only showed high rates of program participants entering the principalship and remaining in administrative positions, but also found positive impacts on school working conditions and teacher retention in schools employing program alumni, as compared to schools that employ non-program

principals.¹⁶⁶ Though the program was folded into another state grant program in 2020, preparation programs receiving this grant must offer many of the same features.¹⁶⁷

4. **Support expansion and implementation of high-quality teacher residencies.** Providing support for demonstrably high-quality, high-retention pathways into the profession—including, but not limited to, residencies like those within the new TCLAS program—could simultaneously increase teacher supply, diversity, and preparedness while reducing attrition. Such support—including funding as well as technical assistance—can build upon the state's initial investment. This support should be informed closely by ongoing research into the implementation and effectiveness of the TCLAS residency program and others operating in Texas and elsewhere.

Even before the onset of the pandemic, states across the country began adopting residency models that provide both strong clinical preparation and ongoing mentoring after employment, increase teacher diversity, and improve retention.¹⁶⁸ These residencies provide financial supports for teacher candidates, who experience a full year of clinical learning integrated with their credential coursework in exchange for 3 or 4 years of service in the partnering school district. Among these states are Delaware;¹⁶⁹ Indiana;¹⁷⁰ Mississippi; ¹⁷¹ New Mexico; ¹⁷² and Pennsylvania, where residencies have shown positive results in placing teachers in high-need schools and subject areas.¹⁷³ In the largest such initiative nationally, California has allotted \$500 million over 5 years for residency grants to districts and their teacher preparation program (TPP) partners.¹⁷⁴ A forthcoming study found that 40 California residency programs prepared at least 1,180 candidates in 2022, and these programs received the highest ratings from graduates for effective preparation of any program model in the state.¹⁷⁵

Texas will benefit from examining the outcomes of these states' efforts as well as the outcomes of its own new programs as it considers how to continue support for programs funded under the TCLAS initiative. These actions align with the Teacher Vacancy Task Force's prioritization of scaling up paid, yearlong residencies as a strategy to bolster the teacher pipeline, especially residencies at TPPs and in programs that prepare teachers for hard-to-staff fields and rural locations.¹⁷⁶ Funding for the TCLAS program is limited in duration, in part because of the state's reliance on federal Elementary and Secondary School Emergency Relief (ESSER) funding, and in part because the program was designed to establish sustainable residency models that would not require continuing state and federal support. Funding timelines for federal and state funds run into the fall and spring of 2024, respectively. Each district is required to commit to maintaining its residency program with the original \$20,000 stipend only through the 2024–25 school year.¹⁷⁷ Yet even if these models are successful, there will be funding needs associated with expansion of scope in the current districts, new efforts in other districts, and potential improvements based on what is learned in this process.

5. Develop a range of successful Grow Your Own (GYO) programs that recruit and train teachers from within local communities. These can include career pathways that start with high school students and use dual-credit courses and tutoring opportunities to launch them into teacher training programs, as well as routes to licensure for candidates with roots in local communities, including working paraprofessionals, who are already invested in the successful local schools and are likely to continue teaching in them on a long-term basis.¹⁷⁸

South Carolina and Washington are among the states successfully implementing high school career pathways GYO models, which show promise in contributing to the growth and diversity of the teacher workforce over time.¹⁷⁹ California's classified staff recruitment model supported paraprofessionals in entering teaching, with strong yields and retention outcomes.¹⁸⁰ Tennessee also used funding from the CARES Act to expand GYO programs, providing candidates in paid paraprofessional positions with teacher training leading to a credential plus specialization in special education or English learner development.¹⁸¹ Welldesigned models have proven to improve teacher retention as well as diversity.¹⁸² Incentives to districts and preparation programs, and supports for candidates, can enable more of these high-retention models. Texas policymakers can also study the success of those GYO programs launched through TCLAS to expand and replicate the most useful models. In doing so, the state would align its actions with the Teacher Vacancy Task Force's working recommendations to create "strong supports for early GYO pathways via high school education and training courses" and to attract local talent (e.g., paraeducators) into the profession.¹⁸³

6. Access federal, state, and local apprenticeship funds to enable teachers to learn and earn as they complete student teaching or residency experiences under the wing of expert teachers. Texas teacher education programs are beginning to access apprenticeship funds to support clinical learning for prospective teachers. Brazosport Independent School District is using both state workforce commission and federal Department of Labor funds to support entry pathways, starting with high school students and extending through college and graduate-level training. To supplement external funding, the district maintains a sustainable local funding source by diverting money from its attrition budget—i.e., funds set aside to replace departing teachers and paraprofessionals—toward this front-end workforce investment, which enables teacher candidates to "earn while they learn."¹⁸⁴ Dallas College has created an approach that uses apprenticeship funds to support its residency programs with both its local independent school district and a local charter management organization, Uplift Education. The state can facilitate this access by allocating some of its state discretionary funds under the Texas Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act for this purpose and by documenting and disseminating successful local program models.

Tennessee's Teacher Occupation Apprenticeship offers an example of how apprenticeship funds can support candidate development.¹⁸⁵ In a partnership with the federal Department of Labor, an institution of higher education (IHE)-based teacher preparation program, and a local school district, Tennessee built on its GYO program expansion to offer an innovative path toward teacher licensure that leverages permanent federal and state workforce dollars. Candidates are paid as they gain 3 years of teaching experience in the classroom of a veteran teacher while completing a university-based teacher residency program. As a Registered Apprenticeship, Tennessee's approach ensures that a locally designed program meets national quality standards, thereby lowering the barriers of entry into the teaching profession through a sustainable strategy to reduce the state's teacher shortages.¹⁸⁶

7. Strengthen all routes into teaching by using common standards for candidate learning in program approval and accountability strategies that ensure supports for candidates and data for program improvement. Such data, used well, can catalyze a culture of continuous improvement for teacher preparation programs rather than fostering a focus on compliance.

Currently, Texas holds different expectations regarding learning experiences and outcomes for different types of programs. Minimum standards are quite low, including, for example, only 30 hours of clinical practice, which may or may not include coaching or mentoring. Tools to understand how different programs are preparing candidates are limited and are not used with alumni of all program types. A state survey of first-year teachers is helpful, but it has a low response rate and is accessed only by those holding a standard certificate; it includes data about candidate perceptions of their programs, but not about the programs' offerings and supports. A survey of program completers measures only perceptions of supervision in student teaching for those who encountered student teaching; it is not linked to individual candidates or made publicly available by the state. Creating standards and measures that allow the state to examine how well teacher preparation programs meet comparable expectations for preparation, completion rates, and retention can both increase the availability of higher-quality programs and incentivize candidates to choose such programs.

State systems that function to guide high-quality practice include consistent standards for candidate learning opportunities, regardless of whether a candidate is trained through a traditional or alternative preparation program or an innovative model such as a teacher residency. Such consistent standards reflect what the profession knows about how people learn, about performance assessments that assess what educators can do in practice, and about teacher preparation and program approval processes that examine what programs provide and what candidates learn. Even when program models differ, expectations for learning opportunities can be common. For example, with a large number of alternative and traditional preservice programs, California evaluates teacher candidates' access to coursework that allows them to meet the statewide Teacher Performance Expectations, with key courses required before entry as teacher of record. California also evaluates teacher candidates' access to a minimum of 600 hours of guided clinical practice, which may occur during traditional student teaching, during a residency placement, or during wellmentored internships where in-classroom coaching, supervision, and supports for planning and problem-solving are put into place. Surveys of completers look especially at what candidates have had the opportunity to learn deeply (e.g., how to teach reading; how to teach English learners) and what clinical supports they receive (e.g., the extent of student teaching, the availability and helpfulness of mentor teachers, the amount of support for curriculum planning).

A number of states are beginning to provide common measures of candidates' learning experiences and outcomes for all programs—traditional and alternative—as information both for the public and for the accreditation or approval process. These can include survey data about candidates' coursework and clinical experiences and preparedness (completed online en route to the teaching certificate or credential for high response rates); employer surveys about the preparedness of recruits; the results of performance assessments; program admissions, diversity, and graduation rates for different licensing areas; and entry and retention rates in teaching. Detailed data can be provided to programs for their own internal program improvement, reported on state dashboards, and/or used as flags in the program approval or accreditation process where challenges are apparent.

8. Incentivize strong mentoring and induction programs that can support novice teachers' ongoing professional learning and increase the likelihood of their retention in the profession. These programs can benefit schools and students by enhancing beginning teachers' effectiveness while reducing teacher shortages. These efforts are also vital pieces of the puzzle for their potential to fill in the gaps in preparation of teachers from intern and non-licensure routes. Research has shown that induction programs that produce these positive outcomes include key features such as mentor training, common planning and collaboration time for mentors and new teachers, a focus on quality instruction and classroom management, and opportunities for observation and assessment.¹⁸⁷

Texas has previously sponsored several kinds of induction programs. Beginning in 1999, Texas sponsored the Texas Beginning Educator Support System (TxBESS), which was designed around features common to high-quality induction, including mentoring, shared planning time, and ongoing feedback and development based on professional standards. The almost 12,000 TxBESS participants in over 300 districts from 1999 to 2003 were found to be more likely to stay in teaching, with larger effects for teachers of color, and these positive outcomes also held in schools serving students of color and students from low-income families.¹⁸⁸ However, statewide TxBESS funding was not sustained by the legislature beyond that period due to budget cuts.¹⁸⁹ A Beginning Teacher Induction and Mentoring program, funded from 2006 through 2011, was not noted for its impact.

Currently, the small-scale Teacher Mentor Program Allotment, created by H.B. 3 in 2019, offers grants of up to \$1,800 per mentee to district applicants for mentor stipends, compensation, and training. The \$3 million appropriated in 2020–21 would have covered mentor supports for about 1,600 of the approximately 27,000 new-to-the-profession teachers in the state in that year. Federal funds also provide some mentor support for residents supported through TCLAS.¹⁹⁰

A number of states are currently strengthening their mentoring efforts to meet the present challenges in the educator workforce. For example, New Mexico has recently required that all new teachers receive a year of mentoring support from teachers who have achieved more advanced levels of licensure.¹⁹¹ The state's Public Education Department plans to expand funded induction and mentoring to a full 2 years, consistently implemented across districts.¹⁹² Delaware's Comprehensive Induction Program provides 4 years of induction and mentoring for all new teachers, including 2 years of specified meetings, observations, and learning sessions and 2 additional years of professional learning community participation.¹⁹³

In their August 2022 meeting, Texas's Teacher Vacancy Task Force focused on "extensive, differentiated, and sustainable" mentoring as part of a quality clinical experience and recommended the selection of well-qualified and sufficiently compensated mentors so "preservice teachers receive high-quality mentorship, feedback, supervision, and support during their experience."¹⁹⁴ Research suggests that at least a 2-year program of mentoring from expert mentors chosen for their own accomplished teaching should include in-classroom coaching as well as support for curriculum planning and problem-solving around student needs. Seminars in areas such as special education, teaching English learners, and working with parents help beginners tackle areas of need. Mentors benefit from being in a learning community with each other to problem-solve and sharpen their mentoring skills. The findings of the task force may provide a jumping-off point for large-scale state action on induction, building off of recent efforts and drawing not only from contemporary examples in other states, but also from Texas's own past success with the TxBESS program.

9. Bolster the state's educator workforce data systems to provide data to better understand supply, demand, and shortages, and their relationship to preparation, mentoring, and working conditions. Understanding where and why teachers and teacher candidates enter and exit the pipeline is an additional policy imperative. Texas currently has many data elements about its teachers and some about their preparation that provide a partial understanding of these issues. Policymakers and practitioners would especially benefit from an integrated data system that could track who enters what programs; what sort of coursework, classroom experience, and training new teachers receive; where and when they enter and exit teaching positions; what kind of conditions they work in (measured by working conditions surveys integrated into the state's educator data system, as is the case in some other states); how this relates to their practices and their persistence in the profession; and what can be learned about student outcomes. Providing the capacity to disaggregate by region and/or district would be further instructive for district leaders as they navigate their local teacher labor markets, as would data systems that create transparency about school staffing (e.g., vacancies, teachers with substandard credentials, teachers teaching out-of-field). It will be important to track whether current and future investments in high-quality preparation improve these outcomes and what is working to strengthen the state's ability to provide a stable, diverse, well-prepared teacher workforce for all students in Texas.

Conclusion

Systemic challenges for the Texas teacher workforce have been created via a large yearly demand for new teachers that has been exacerbated by high and climbing teacher attrition rates. These challenges warrant close attention from policymakers. Fortunately, substantial work is already underway in Texas to address teacher shortages and stabilize the teacher workforce, but more remains to be done. A range of targeted policy interventions, guided by successful experiences in other states, can help address the key factors that influence workforce stability. These policy interventions include investing in high-quality preparation models; reducing financial barriers to entry for teacher candidates; increasing teacher compensation; and supporting improvements to teacher induction and teacher working conditions. Improving state educator workforce data to better understand and address teacher supply and demand issues is also a key policy imperative.

Appendix A: Additional Data

Table A-1

New Teachers in the Texas Workforce (Excluding Rehires), 2007–08 Through 2021–22

Academic Year	Total New Hires Minus Reentry	No TX Cert./ Permit	Emergency Permit	Intern Cert.	Standard Cert., Direct Entry	Standard Cert., Lagged Entry	Standard, Out-of- State Cert.	One-Year, Out-of- State Cert.	Prev. Part- Time
2021-22	30,745	27.44%	2.58%	26.93%	21.46%	6.78%	3.86%	6.83%	4.11%
2020-21	30,010	15.50%	0.84%	46.14%	18.99%	5.40%	3.71%	5.32%	4.10%
2019-20	29,101	18.32%	1.42%	34.19%	23.74%	6.99%	3.90%	6.75%	4.68%
2018-19	27,258	16.15%	1.26%	34.80%	25.27%	7.12%	3.55%	7.32%	4.54%
2017-18	29,577	14.23%	0.81%	36.83%	25.16%	7.34%	3.18%	7.31%	5.14%
2016-17	30,366	11.43%	0.50%	40.02%	24.05%	7.71%	3.41%	8.20%	4.68%
2015-16	30,250	10.21%	0.46%	39.74%	25.30%	8.56%	3.86%	7.82%	4.05%
2014-15	31,333	9.47%	0.40%	38.07%	26.50%	10.39%	3.38%	7.47%	4.33%
2013-14	30,537	9.21%	0.50%	33.72%	28.08%	14.48%	3.17%	6.30%	4.54%
2012-13	26,459	8.06%	0.50%	30.58%	28.92%	18.88%	2.90%	5.20%	4.97%
2011-12	16,964	9.35%	0.53%	30.66%	31.56%	13.64%	2.91%	3.63%	7.71%
2010-11	24,204	7.98%	0.43%	40.32%	26.66%	10.34%	3.31%	5.44%	5.52%
2009-10	25,340	8.28%	0.55%	41.97%	26.59%	7.08%	3.11%	5.97%	6.47%
2008-09	29,195	9.36%	0.66%	42.94%	27.14%	5.92%	2.44%	6.45%	5.10%
2007-08	31,585	9.35%	0.73%	42.77%	26.63%	5.21%	2.97%	7.26%	5.09%

Source: Authors' calculations derived from Texas Education Agency. (2022). *Employed teacher attrition and new hires*, 2007–08 through 2021–22. https://tea.texas.gov/sites/default/files/employed-teacher-attrition-and-new-hires-jbl220825.pdf
Endnotes

- 1. Texas Education Agency. (2022). *Employed teacher attrition and new hires 2007–08 through 2021–22*. https://tea.texas.gov/sites/default/files/employed-teacher-attrition-and-new-hires-jbl220825.pdf (accessed 12/06/22); National Center of Education Statistics. (n.d.). *State nonfiscal public elementary/ secondary education survey data, 2021, from the Common Core of Data*. https://nces.ed.gov/ccd/stnfis. asp (accessed 01/30/23).
- 2. Texas Education Agency. (2022). *Employed teacher attrition and new hires 2007–08 through 2021–22*. https://tea.texas.gov/sites/default/files/employed-teacher-attrition-and-new-hires-jbl220825.pdf (accessed 12/06/22).
- 3. Texas Education Agency. (2022). *Employed teacher attrition and new hires 2007–08 through 2021–22*. https://tea.texas.gov/sites/default/files/employed-teacher-attrition-and-new-hires-jbl220825.pdf (accessed 12/06/22).
- Cardichon, J., Darling-Hammond, L., Yang, M., Scott, C., Shields, P. M., & Burns, D. (2020). *Inequitable opportunity to learn: Student access to certified and experienced teachers*. Learning Policy Institute. https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/product/crdc-teacher-access-report; Van Overschelde, J. P., & Wiggins, A. Y. (2020). Teacher preparation pathways: Differences in program selection and teacher retention. *Action in Teacher Education*, *42*(4), 311–327. https://doi.org/10.1080/01626620.2019.16561 16; Sutcher, L., Darling-Hammond, L., & Carver-Thomas, D. (2016). *A coming crisis in teaching? Teacher supply, demand, and shortages in the U.S.* Learning Policy Institute. https://doi.org/10.54300/247.242
- 5. See, for example: Guha, R., Hyler, M. E., & Darling-Hammond, L. (2016). *The teacher residency: An innovative model for preparing teachers*. Learning Policy Institute. https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/product/teacher-residency
- 6. See, for example: Valenzuela, A. (2017). *Grow Your Own educator programs: A review of the literature with an emphasis on equity-based approaches*. Equity Assistance Center Region II, Intercultural Development Research Association; Carver-Thomas, D., & Darling-Hammond, L. (2017). *Teacher turnover: Why it matters and what we can do about it*. Learning Policy Institute. https://doi.org/10.54300/454.278
- Goe, L. (2007). The link between teacher quality and student outcomes: A research synthesis. National Comprehensive Center for Teacher Quality; Kini, T., & Podolsky, A. (2016). Does teaching experience increase teacher effectiveness? A review of the research. Learning Policy Institute. https://doi.org/ 10.54300/625.642; Kyriakides, L., Christoforou, C., & Charalambous, C. Y. (2013). What matters for student learning outcomes: A meta-analysis of studies exploring factors of effective teaching. *Teaching and Teacher Education, 36*, 143–152. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tate.2013.07.010; Ladd, H. F., & Sorensen, L. C. (2017). Returns to teacher experience: Student achievement and motivation in middle school. *Education Finance and Policy, 12*(2), 241–279. https://doi.org/10.1162/EDFP_a_00194; Podolsky, A., Darling-Hammond, L., Doss, C., & Reardon, S. (2019). *California's positive outliers: Districts beating the odds*. Learning Policy Institute. https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/product/ positive-outliers-districts-beating-odds-report
- Rivkin, S. G., Hanushek, E. A., & Kain, J. F. (2005). Teachers, schools, and academic achievement. 8. *Econometrica*, 73(2), 417–458. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-0262.2005.00584.x; see also: Goldhaber, D. (2015). Exploring the potential of value-added performance measures to affect the guality of the teacher workforce. Educational Researcher, 44(2), 87–95. https://doi.org/10.3102/ 0013189X15574905; Hanushek, E. A. (2011). The economic value of higher teacher quality. Economics of Education Review, 30(3), 466-479. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.econedurev.2010.12.006; Stronge, J. H., Ward, T. J., & Grant, L. W. (2011). What makes good teachers good? A cross-case analysis of the connection between teacher effectiveness and student achievement. Journal of Teacher Education, 62(4), 339–355. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022487111404241; Goe, L. (2007). The link between teacher quality and student outcomes: A research synthesis. National Comprehensive Center for Teacher Quality; Kini, T., & Podolsky, A. (2016). Does teaching experience increase teacher effectiveness? A review of the research. Learning Policy Institute. https://doi.org/10.54300/625.642; Kyriakides, L., Christoforou, C., & Charalambous, C. Y. (2013). What matters for student learning outcomes: A meta-analysis of studies exploring factors of effective teaching. Teaching and Teacher Education, 36, 143–152. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.tate.2013.07.010; Ladd, H. F., & Sorensen, L. C. (2017). Returns to teacher experience: Student achievement and motivation in middle school. Education Finance and Policy. 12(2), 241–279. https://doi.org/10.1162/EDFP_a_00194; Podolsky, A., Darling-Hammond, L., Doss, C., & Reardon, S. (2019). California's positive outliers: Districts beating the odds. Learning Policy Institute. https:// learningpolicyinstitute.org/product/positive-outliers-districts-beating-odds-report

- Chetty, R., Friedman, J. N., & Rockoff, J. E. (2014). Measuring the impacts of teachers: Evaluating bias in teacher value-added estimates. *American Economic Review*, 104(9), 2593–2632. https://doi.org/ 10.1257/aer.104.9.2593
- Ronfeldt, M., Loeb, S., & Wyckoff, J. (2013). How teacher turnover harms student achievement. *American Educational Research Journal*, 50(1), 4–36; see also: Martinez-Garcia, C., & Slate, J. R. (2009). Teacher turnover: A conceptual analysis. *International Journal of Educational Leadership Preparation*, 4(1), n1. https://doi.org/10.3102/0002831212463813
- Bryk, A. S., Lee, V. E., & Smith, J. B. (1990). High school organization and its effects on teachers and students: An interpretive summary of the research. *Choice and Control in American Education*, *1*, 135–226; Ingersoll, R. M. (2001). Teacher turnover and teacher shortages: An organizational analysis. *American Educational Research Journal*, *38*(3), 499–534. https://doi.org/10.3102/00028312038003499; Kraft, M. A., Marinell, W. H., & Shen-Wei Yee, D. (2016). School organizational contexts, teacher turnover, and student achievement: Evidence from panel data. *American Educational Research Journal*, *53*(5), 1411–1449. https://doi.org/10.3102/0002831216667478
- 12. Carver-Thomas, D., & Darling-Hammond, L. (2017). *Teacher turnover: Why it matters and what we can do about it.* Learning Policy Institute. https://doi.org/10.54300/454.278
- 13. Carver-Thomas, D., & Darling-Hammond, L. (2017). *Teacher turnover: Why it matters and what we can do about it*. Learning Policy Institute. https://doi.org/10.54300/454.278
- 14. Ingersoll, R., Merrill, L., & May, H. (2014). *What are the effects of teacher education and preparation on beginning teacher attrition?* Consortium for Policy Research in Education, University of Pennsylvania. https://www.cpre.org/sites/default/files/researchreport/2018_prepeffects2014.pdf
- 15. Ronfeldt, M., Loeb, S., & Wyckoff, J. (2013). How teacher turnover harms student achievement. *American Educational Research Journal*, *50*(1), 4–36. https://doi.org/10.3102/0002831212463813
- Carver-Thomas, D., & Darling-Hammond, L. (2017). *Teacher turnover: Why it matters and what we can do about it*. Learning Policy Institute. https://doi.org/10.54300/454.278; Simon, N. S., & Johnson, S. M. (2015). Teacher turnover in high-poverty schools: What we know and can do. *Teachers College Record*, *117*, 1–36. https://doi.org/10.1177/016146811511700305
- Darling-Hammond, L. (2001). "Inequality in Teaching and Schooling: How Opportunity Is Rationed to Students of Color in America" in Smedley, B. D., & Stith, A. Y. (Eds.). *The Right Thing to Do, The Smart Thing to Do: Enhancing Diversity in Health Professions—Summary of the Symposium on Diversity in Health Professions in Honor of Herbert W. Nickens, M.D.* (pp. 208–233). National Academies Press. https:// doi.org/10.17226/10186; Darling-Hammond, L. (1997). *Doing what matters most: Investing in quality teaching*. National Commission on Teaching & America's Future. https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ ED415183.pdf; Carver-Thomas, D. (2018). *Diversifying the teaching profession: How to recruit and retain teachers of color*. Learning Policy Institute. https://doi.org/10.54300/559.310; Dee, T. (2004). Teachers, race, and student achievement in a randomized experiment. *Review of Economics and Statistics, 86*(1), 195–210. https://doi.org/10.1162/003465304323023750
- Darling-Hammond, L. (2019, November 17). Burdensome student loan debt is contributing to the country's teacher shortage crisis. *Forbes*. https://www.forbes.com/sites/ lindadarlinghammond/2019/11/17/burdensome-student-loan-debt-is-contributing-to-the-countrysteacher-shortage-crisis/#64e67cf5fc98; Rothstein, J., & Rouse, C. E. (2011). Constrained after college: Student loans and early-career occupational choices. *Journal of Public Economics*, 95(1–2), 149–163. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpubeco.2010.09.015
- 19. Carver-Thomas, D. (2018). *Diversifying the teaching profession: How to recruit and retain teachers of color*. Learning Policy Institute. https://doi.org/10.54300/559.310; Scott-Clayton, J., & Li, J. (2016). *Black-White disparity in student loan debt more than triples after graduation*. Brookings Institution.
- 20. Carver-Thomas, D., & Darling-Hammond, L. (2017). *Teacher turnover: Why it matters and what we can do about it*. Learning Policy Institute. https://doi.org/10.54300/454.278; Podolsky, A., Kini, T., Bishop, J., & Darling-Hammond, L. (2016). *Solving the teacher shortage: How to attract and retain excellent educators*. Learning Policy Institute. https://doi.org/10.54300/262.960

- Carver-Thomas, D., & Darling-Hammond, L. (2017). *Teacher turnover: Why it matters and what we can do about it*. Learning Policy Institute. https://doi.org/10.54300/454.278; Loeb, S., Darling-Hammond, L., & Luczak, J. (2005). How teaching conditions predict teacher turnover in California schools. *Peabody Journal of Education, 80*(3), 44–70. https://doi.org/10.1207/s15327930pje8003_4; Podolsky, A., Kini, T., Bishop, J., & Darling-Hammond, L. (2016). *Solving the teacher shortage: How to attract and retain excellent educators*. Learning Policy Institute. https://doi.org/10.54300/262.960
- 22. Darling-Hammond, L., Furger, R., Shields, P., & Sutcher, L. (2016). Addressing California's emerging teacher shortage: An analysis of sources and solutions. Learning Policy Institute. www.learningpolicyinstitute.org/ addressing-ca-teacher-shortage; see also: Brewer, D. J. (1996). Career paths and quit decisions: Evidence from teaching. Journal of Labor Economics, 14(2), 313-339. https://doi.org/10.1086/209813; Mont, D., & Rees, D. I. (1996). The influence of classroom characteristics on high school teacher turnover. Economic Inquiry, 34(1), 152–167. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1465-7295.1996.tb01369.x; Murnane, R., Singer, J., & Willett, I. (1989). The influences of salaries and 'opportunity costs' on teachers' career choices: Evidence from North Carolina. Harvard Educational Review, 59(3), 325–347. https://doi.org/10.17763/haer.59.3. 040r1583036775um; Murnane, R. J., & Olsen, R. J. (1990). The effects of salaries and opportunity costs on length of stay in teaching: Evidence from North Carolina. Journal of Human Resources, 25(1),106–124. https://doi.org/10.2307/145729; Theobald, N. D. (1990). An examination of the influence of personal, professional, and school district characteristics on public school teacher retention. Economics of Education Review, 9(3), 241-250. https://doi.org/10.1016/0272-7757(90)90005-P; Theobald, N. D., & Gritz, R. M. (1996). The effects of school district spending priorities on the exit paths of beginning teachers leaving the district. Economics of Education Review, 15(1), 11-22. https://doi.org/10.1016/ 0272-7757(95)00022-4
- 23. Allegretto, S. A., & Mishel, L. (2016). *The teacher pay gap is wider than ever*. Economic Policy Institute. https://www.epi.org/publication/the-teacher-pay-gap-is-wider-than-ever-teachers-pay-continues-tofall-further-behind-pay-of-comparable-workers/#epi-toc-6 (accessed 12/06/22).
- Baugh, W. H., & Stone, J. A. (1982). Mobility and wage equilibration in the educator labor market. *Economics of Education Review, 2*(3), 253–274. https://doi.org/10.1016/0272-7757(82)90032–2; Boser, U., & Straus, C. (2014). *Mid- and late-career teachers struggle with paltry incomes*. Center for American Progress. https://www.americanprogress.org/article/mid-and-late-career-teachers-struggle-with-paltry-incomes/ (accessed 12/06/22); Carver-Thomas, D., & Darling-Hammond, L. (2017). *Teacher turnover: Why it matters and what we can do about it.* Learning Policy Institute. https://doi.org/10.54300/454.278; Gray, L., & Taie, S. (2015). *Public school teacher attrition and mobility in the first five years: Results from the first through fifth waves of the 2007–08 Beginning Teacher Longitudinal Study.* U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics. https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2015/2015337.pdf; Murnane, R. J., & Olsen, R. J. (1990). The effects of salaries and opportunity costs on length of stay in teaching: Evidence from North Carolina. *Journal of Human Resources, 25*(1), 106–124. https://doi.org/10.2307/145729; Loeb, S., Darling-Hammond, L., & Luczak, J. (2005). How teaching conditions predict teacher turnover in California schools. *Peabody Journal of Education, 80*(3), 44–70. https://doi.org/10.1207/s15327930pje8003_4; Ondrich, J., Pas, E., & Yinger, J. (2008). The determinants of teacher attrition in upstate New York. *Public Finance Review, 36*(1), 112–144. https://doi.org/10.1177/1091142106294716
- 25. Carver-Thomas, D. (2018). *Diversifying the teaching profession: How to recruit and retain teachers of color*. Learning Policy Institute. https://doi.org/10.54300/559.310; Podolsky, A., & Kini, T. (2016). *How effective are loan forgiveness and service scholarships for recruiting teachers?* Learning Policy Institute. https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/product/ how-effective-are-loan-forgiveness-and-service-scholarships-recruiting-teachers
- 26. Van Overschelde, J. P., & Wiggins, A. Y. (2017). Planting seeds in fertile soil: Assessing teacher employment environments in Texas. Texas Education Research Center. https://eric.ed.gov/ ?id=ED615453; Carver-Thomas, D. (2018). Diversifying the teaching profession: How to recruit and retain teachers of color. Learning Policy Institute. https://doi.org/10.54300/559.310; Charles Butt Foundation. (2022). The 2022 Texas teacher poll: Persistent problems and a path forward. https:// charlesbuttfdn.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/09/2022-teacher-poll.pdf

- Diliberti, M., Schwartz, H. L., & Grant, D. M. (2021). Stress topped the reasons why public school teachers quit, even before COVID-19. RAND Corporation; McCarthy, C. J., Lambert, R. G., Lineback, S., Fitchett, P., & Baddouh, P. G. (2016). Assessing teacher appraisals and stress in the classroom: Review of the classroom appraisal of resources and demands. *Educational Psychology Review, 28*(3), 577–603. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10648-015-9322-6; Ryan, S. V., Nathaniel, P., Pendergast, L. L., Saeki, E., Segool, N., & Schwing, S. (2017). Leaving the teaching profession: The role of teacher stress and educational accountability policies on turnover intent. *Teaching and Teacher Education, 66*, 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tate.2017.03.016; Charles Butt Foundation. (2022). *The 2022 Texas teacher poll: Persistent problems and a path forward*. https://charlesbuttfdn.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/09/2022-teacher-poll.pdf
- 28. Sorenson, L. C., & Ladd, H. F. (2020). The hidden costs of teacher turnover. *AERA Open*, *6*(1), 1–24. https://doi.org/10.1177/2332858420905812
- 29. Lopez, B. (2022, July 25). It's not just COVID-19: Why Texas faces a teacher shortage. *Texas Tribune*. https://www.texastribune.org/2022/07/25/texas-teacher-shortage/ (accessed 12/06/22); U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics. (2021). *Public elementary and secondary teachers, enrollment, and pupil/teacher ratios, by state or jurisdiction: Selected years, fall 2000 through fall 2019*. https://nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/d21/tables/dt21_208.40.asp (accessed 12/06/22).
- 30. King, J. E., & Yin, J. (2022). *The alternative teacher certification sector outside higher education.* 2022 update. Center for American Progress. https://www.americanprogress.org/article/ the-alternative-teacher-certification-sector-outside-higher-education/
- Horn, C., Burnett, C., Lowery, S., & White, C. (2021). *Texas teacher workforce report*. University of Houston College of Education; Lopez, B. (2022, July 25). It's not just COVID-19: Why Texas faces a teacher shortage. *Texas Tribune*. https://www.texastribune.org/2022/07/ 25/texas-teacher-shortage/ (accessed 12/06/22).
- 32. Carver-Thomas, D., & Darling-Hammond, L. (2017). *Teacher turnover: Why it matters and what we can do about it.* Learning Policy Institute. https://doi.org/10.54300/454.278
- 33. Specifically, Texas districts hired 42,973 teachers in 2021–22. Of those, 42,839 (99.7%) were hired to replace teachers who had left teaching in Texas public schools the year before. Meanwhile, statewide teacher retirements ranged from 7,423 in 2018 to 8,611 in 2021, representing 19 to 20% of the next year's incoming workforce. This means that 80 to 81% of teacher departures in Texas in each of the past 4 years have been for reasons other than retirement. Source for new hire and attrition data: Texas Education Agency. (2022). *Employed teacher attrition and new hires 2007–08 through 2021–22*. https://tea.texas.gov/sites/default/files/employed-teacher-attrition-and-new-hires-jbl220825.pdf (accessed 12/06/22); Source for retirement data: Personal communication with Texas Education Agency educator data, research, and strategy staff (2022, September 29).
- 34. The frequently cited 8% national attrition number, rounded up from 7.68%, is calculated from the national 2011–12 Schools and Staffing Surveys and corresponding 2012–13 Teacher Follow-Up Survey, meaning that we do not have a clear more current picture about what is happening with attrition nationally. State attrition rate data: Texas Education Agency. (2022). *Employed teacher attrition and new hires 2007–08 through 2021–22*. https://tea.texas.gov/sites/default/files/ employed-teacher-attrition-and-new-hires-jbl220825.pdf (accessed 12/06/22); National attrition rate data: National Association of Secondary School Principals. (2020). *How school leadership affects teacher retention*. https://www.nassp.org/publication/principal-leadership/volume–20/ principal-leadership-january–2020/making-teachers-stick-january–2020/
- 35. Marder, M., Reyes, P., Marshall, J., Alexander, C., Martinez, C. R., & Maloch, B. (2022). *Texas educator preparation pathways study: Developing and sustaining the Texas educator workforce*. University of Texas at Austin College of Education.
- 36. Texas Education Agency. (2022). Employed teacher attrition and new hires 2007–08 through 2021–22. https://tea.texas.gov/sites/default/files/employed-teacher-attrition-and-new-hires-jbl220825.pdf (accessed 12/06/22); Charles Butt Foundation. (2021). How teachers experience pandemic challenges: The 2021 poll on teachers' attitudes toward public education. https://charlesbuttfdn.org/wp-content/ uploads/2022/01/2021_How-Texas-Teachers-Experience-Pandemic-Challenges.pdf; Charles Butt Foundation. (2022). The 2022 Texas teacher poll: Persistent problems and a path forward. https:// charlesbuttfdn.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/09/2022-teacher-poll.pdf

- 37. Texas Education Agency. (2022). *Employed teacher attrition and new hires, 2007–08 through 2021–22*. https://tea.texas.gov/sites/default/files/employed-teacher-attrition-and-new-hires-2022.pdf
- 38. Texas Education Agency. (2022). *Employed teacher attrition and new hires, 2007–08 through 2021–22*. https://tea.texas.gov/sites/default/files/employed-teacher-attrition-and-new-hires-2022.pdf
- 39. Templeton, T., Lowrey, S., Horn, C. L., Alghazzawi, D., & Bui, B. (2020). *Assessing the effectiveness of Texas educator preparation programs* (pp. 20–21). Center for Research, Evaluation, and Advancement of Teacher Education and Education Research Center, University of Houston College of Education.
- 40. McLoughlin, J., & Yoder, M. (2022). *Sustainable teacher residencies in Texas* [PowerPoint slides]. https:// drive.google.com/file/d/1NwfxHLxIA4bm4R4vz7zNrTG8LXCr_RFY/view (accessed 12/06/22).
- 41. District cost estimates were calculated by averaging data from the following three studies by district type, and then cost-adjusting for inflation using the Bureau of Labor Statistics Consumer Price Index Inflation Calculator. Barnes, G., Crowe, E., & Schaefer, B. (2007). *The cost of teacher turnover in five school districts: A pilot study*. National Commission on Teaching and America's Future. https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED497176.pdf; Milanowski, A., & Odden, A. (2007). *A new approach to the cost of teacher turnover*. School Finance Redesign Project, Center on Reinventing Public Education; Shockley, R., Guglielmino, P., & Watlington, E. J. (2006). *A national crisis in teacher education: What are the costs*? Pearson Education.
- 42. Texas Education Agency. (2022). *Teacher attrition by LEA size 2016–17 through 2021–22*. https://tea. texas.gov/sites/default/files/teacher-attrition-by-district-size-2022.pdf (accessed 12/06/22).
- 43. Ingersoll, R., Merrill, L., & May, H. (2012). Retaining teachers: How preparation matters. *Educational Leadership*, *69*(8), 30–34. https://repository.upenn.edu/gse_pubs/550
- 44. Texas Education Agency. (2022). *Teacher attrition by LEA size 2016–17 through 2021–22*. https://tea. texas.gov/sites/default/files/teacher-attrition-by-district-size-2022.pdf (accessed 12/06/22).
- 45. Morton, N. (2021, April 13). Rural schools have a teacher shortage. Why don't people who live there teach there? *Hechinger Report*. https://hechingerreport.org/rural-schools-have-a-teacher-shortage-why-dont-people-who-live-there-teach-there/ (accessed 12/06/22).
- 46. Texas Education Agency. (n.d.). 2022–2023 minimum salary schedule. https://tea.texas.gov/ texas-educators/salary-and-service-record/minimum-salary-schedule/2022–2023-minimum-salaryschedule (accessed 12/06/22).
- Houston Independent School District. (n.d.). *HISD compensation table*. https://www.houstonisd. org/cms/lib2/TX01001591/Centricity/Domain/50243/2022–2023%20Initial%20Compensation%20 Placement%20Table.pdf (accessed 12/06/22); Dallas Independent School District. (n.d.). *Compensation resource book 2022–2023*. https://www.dallasisd.org/cms/lib/TX01001475/Centricity/Domain/110/ DallasISD%202022–2023%20Compensation%20Handbook.pdf (accessed 12/06/22).
- 48. National Education Association. (2022). *Educator pay and student spending: How does your state rank?* https://www.nea.org/resource-library/educator-pay-and-student-spending-how-does-your-state-rank (accessed 12/06/22).
- 49. Allegretto, S. (2022). *The teacher pay penalty has hit a new high: Trends in teacher wages and compensation through 2021*. Economic Policy Institute. https://www.epi.org/publication/teacher-pay-penalty-2022/
- 50. 2022 update to Horn, C., Burnett, C., Lowery, S., & White, C. (2021). *Texas teacher workforce report*. University of Houston College of Education. Draft of 2022 update provided via personal correspondence on October 5, 2022.
- 51. Charles Butt Foundation. (2022). *The 2022 Texas teacher poll: Persistent problems and a path forward*. https://charlesbuttfdn.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/09/2022-teacher-poll.pdf
- Lopez, B. (2022, July 19). Rural Texas districts struggling to attract teachers are switching to four-day school weeks. *Texas Tribune*. https://www.texastribune.org/2022/07/19/texas-schools-four-dayweeks/ (accessed 12/06/22); Fahei, D. (2022, August 16). 41 Texas school districts are now on 4-day school weeks. Here's the full list. *Fort Worth Star-Telegram*. https://www.star-telegram.com/news/ local/education/article264215926.html (accessed 12/06/22).

- 53. Thompson, P. N. (2021). The shrinking school week: Effects of a four-day schedule on student achievement. *Education Next*, *21*(3), 60–67; Thompson, P. N., Tomayko, E. J., Gunter, K. B., & Schuna, J., Jr. (2022). Impacts of the four-day school week on high school achievement and educational engagement. *Education Economics*, *30*(5), 527–539. https://doi.org/10.1080/09645292.2021.2006610
- 54. Charles Butt Foundation. (2022). *The 2022 Texas teacher poll: Persistent problems and a path forward* (p. 14). https://charlesbuttfdn.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/09/2022-teacher-poll.pdf
- 55. Lopez, B. (2022, July 25). It's not just COVID-19: Why Texas faces a teacher shortage. *Texas Tribune* https://www.texastribune.org/2022/07/25/texas-teacher-shortage/ (accessed 12/06/22); Texas AFT (2022, February 7). *The crisis in our schools: 66% of Texas educators are considering leaving the profession*. https://www.texasaft.org/releases/the-crisis-in-our-schools-66-of-texas-educators-areconsidering-leaving-the-profession/ (accessed 12/06/22); Richman, T. (2022, September 8). Poll: No respect, low morale prompt most Texas teachers to 'seriously' consider quitting. *Dallas Morning News*. https://www.dallasnews.com/news/education/2022/09/08/poll-no-respect-low-morale-prompt-mosttexas-teachers-to-seriously-consider-quitting/ (accessed 12/06/22).
- 56. Walker, T. (2022, February 1). Survey: Alarming number of educators may soon leave the profession. *National Education Association*. https://www.nea.org/advocating-for-change/new-from-nea/survey-alarming-number-educators-may-soon-leave-profession (accessed 12/06/22).
- 57. Charles Butt Foundation. (2022). *The 2022 Texas teacher poll: Persistent problems and a path forward* (p. 10). https://charlesbuttfdn.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/09/2022-teacher-poll.pdf
- 58. Texas Education Agency. (n.d.). Educator preparation programs (EPPs) in Texas. https://tea-texas. maps.arcgis.com/apps/opsdashboard/index.html#/8fdeed6e29b741ba8bac151ac023186d (accessed 12/06/22).
- 59. 19 Tex. Admin. Code § 228.33, 228.35, 230.36.
- 60. 19 Tex. Admin. Code §228.35; Donaldson, E., Richman, T., & Smith, C. (2022, April 20). Texas' 'wild west' teacher prep landscape could make teacher shortage worse. *Dallas Morning News*. https://www. dallasnews.com/news/education/2022/04/20/texas-wild-west-teacher-prep-landscape-could-make-teacher-shortage-worse/ (accessed 12/06/22).
- 61. Texas Education Agency. (1993). *Professional educator preparation policy development in Texas*. https://tea.texas.gov/sites/default/files/Spec_PRR_1_1993.pdf (accessed 12/06/22).
- 62. Papay, J. (n.d.). The teaching workforce. *Aspen Institute*. https://www.aspeninstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/files/content/docs/education/Ed_AspenTeacherWorkforceDatasheet.pdf (accessed 12/06/22).
- 63. Templeton, T., Lowrey, S., Horn, C. L., Alghazzawi, D., & Bui, B. (2020). *Assessing the effectiveness of Texas educator preparation programs*. Center for Research, Evaluation, and Advancement of Teacher Education and Education Research Center, University of Houston College of Education.
- 64. Marder, M., Reyes, P., Marshall, J., Alexander, C., Martinez, C. R., & Maloch, B. (2022). *Texas educator preparation pathways study: Developing and sustaining the Texas educator workforce*. University of Texas at Austin College of Education.
- 65. Hoover, C. (2022, June 14). *ACP enrollment increases but program completion decreases*. Texas Association of School Boards. https://www.tasb.org/services/hr-services/hrx/hr-trends/acp-enrollment-increases-but-completion-decreases.aspx (accessed 12/06/22).
- 66. King, J. E., & Yin, J. (2022). *The alternative teacher certification sector outside higher education*. Center for American Progress. https://www.americanprogress.org/article/the-alternative-teacher-certification-sector-outside-higher-education/
- 67. Marder, M., Reyes, P., Marshall, J., Alexander, C., Martinez, C. R., & Maloch, B. (2022). *Texas educator preparation pathways study: Developing and sustaining the Texas educator workforce* (p. 6). University of Texas at Austin College of Education; King, J. E., & Yin, J. (2022). *The alternative teacher certification sector outside higher education*. Center for American Progress. https://www.americanprogress.org/article/the-alternative-teacher-certification-sector-outside-higher-education/
- 68. Partelow, L. (2019). *What to make of declining enrollment in teacher preparation programs*. Center for American Progress. https://www.americanprogress.org/article/make-declining-enrollment-teacher-preparation-programs/

- 69. U.S. Department of Education. (2022). Title II national teacher preparation data, 2008–2020.
- 70. National Teacher Preparation Data, Academic Year 2019–20, Higher Education Act Title II, U.S. Department of Education; Texas Education Agency. (n.d.). *Newly certified educators*. https://tea4avcastro.tea.state.tx.us/ELQ/teacherproduction/newlycertifiededucators.html (accessed 12/06/22).
- 71. Texas Education Agency. (2021). 2020–2021 Continuing approval review report: A+ Texas Teachers. https://tea.texas.gov/sites/default/files/a%2Btx-teachers-reviewreport-20-21.pdf (accessed 12/06/22).
- 72. Richman, T. (2022, December 7). Texas moves toward revoking largest teacher prep program's accreditation. *Dallas Morning News*. https://www.dallasnews.com/news/education/2022/12/07/texas-moves-toward-revoking-largest-teacher-prep-programs-accreditation/ (accessed 12/12/22).
- 73. Texas Education Agency. (2022). *Item 17: Approval of proposed agreed order for A+ Texas Teachers educator preparation program*. https://tea.texas.gov/sites/default/files/april-agenda-item-17.pdf (accessed 12/06/22).
- 74. Authors' calculations derived from Texas Education Agency. (2022). *Employed teacher attrition and new hires 2007–08 through 2021–22*. https://tea.texas.gov/sites/default/files/employed-teacher-attrition-and-new-hires-jbl220825.pdf (accessed 12/06/22).
- 75. Authors' calculations derived from Texas Education Agency. (2022) *Employed teacher attrition and new hires 2007–08 through 2021–22*. https://tea.texas.gov/sites/default/files/employed-teacher-attrition-and-new-hires-jbl220825.pdf (accessed 12/06/22).
- 76. As of 2022, 85% of Texas districts self-identified as Districts of Innovation, with 87% of that subtotal—74% of total districts—indicating that they have exempted themselves from the requirement to hire certified teachers. The final 74% figure is based on calculations by the authors of this report based on the figures from the sources below: Texas Education Agency. (n.d.). *Districts of Innovation*. https://tea.texas.gov/texas-schools/district-initiatives/districts-of-innovation (accessed 12/06/22); My Texas Public School. (n.d.). *The school system*. https://www.mytexaspublicschool.org/ the-school-system.aspx (accessed 12/06/22); Anglin, K. L. (2021). *The role of state education regulation: Evidence from the Texas Districts of Innovation statute* [EdWorkingPaper 21–479]. Annenberg Institute at Brown University. https://www.edworkingpapers.com/sites/default/files/ai21-479.pdf
- 77. According to the Texas Public Charter Schools Association, approximately 20,000 educators teach at Texas public charter schools. This represents approximately 5.4% of the over 370,000 teachers overall in Texas public schools. Texas Public Charter Schools Association. (n.d.). *Why teachers and leaders choose charters*. https://txcharterschools.org/why-teachers-and-leaders-choose-charters/ (accessed 12/06/22).
- 78. Texas Education Agency. (n.d.). *School district teaching permits*. https://tea.texas.gov/texas-educators/ certification/school-district-teaching-permits (accessed 12/06/22).
- 79. Authors' calculations derived from Texas Education Agency. (2022). *Employed teacher attrition and new hires 2007–08 through 2021–22*. https://tea.texas.gov/sites/default/files/employed-teacher-attrition-and-new-hires-jbl220825.pdf (accessed 12/06/22).
- Texas Education Agency. (n.d.). Certification exam pass rates for Pedagogy and Professional Responsibilities. https://tea4avcastro.tea.state.tx.us/ELQ/educatorprepdatadashboard/indicator1a. html (accessed 12/06/22); Texas Education Agency. (n.d.). Certification exam pass rates for content exams. https://tea4avcastro.tea.state.tx.us/ELQ/educatorprepdatadashboard/indicator1b.html (accessed 12/06/22).
- 81. Texas Education Agency. (2022). *Texas edTPA implementation information: Spring 2022*. https://tea. texas.gov/sites/default/files/tx-edtpa-implement-info-spring-22.pdf (accessed 12/06/22); Texas State Board of Education. (2022, June 17). *Minutes*. https://tea.texas.gov/sites/default/files/06-17-2022sboemins.pdf (accessed 12/06/22).

- Templeton, T., Lowrey, S., Horn, C. L., Alghazzawi, D., & Bui, B. (2020). Assessing the effectiveness of Texas educator preparation programs. Center for Research, Evaluation, and Advancement of Teacher Education and Education Research Center, University of Houston College of Education; Marder, M., Reyes, P., Marshall, J., Alexander, C., Martinez, C. R., & Maloch, B. (2022). Texas educator preparation pathways study: Developing and sustaining the Texas educator workforce. University of Texas at Austin College of Education; Horn, C., Burnett, C., Lowery, S., & White, C. (2021). Texas teacher workforce report. University of Houston College of Education; Van Overschelde, J. P., & Wiggins, A. Y. (2020). Teacher preparation pathways: Differences in program selection and teacher retention. Action in Teacher Education, 42(4), 311–327. https://doi.org/10.1080/01626620.2019.1656116
- 83. Marder, M., Reyes, P., Marshall, J., Alexander, C., Martinez, C. R., & Maloch, B. (2022). *Texas educator preparation pathways study: Developing and sustaining the Texas educator workforce*. University of Texas at Austin College of Education; Horn, C., Burnett, C., Lowery, S., & White, C. (2021). *Texas teacher workforce report*. University of Houston College of Education.
- 84. Horn, C., Burnett, C., Lowery, S., & White, C. (2021). *Texas teacher workforce report*. University of Houston College of Education.
- 85. Marder, M., Reyes, P., Marshall, J., Alexander, C., Martinez, C. R., & Maloch, B. (2022). *Texas educator preparation pathways study: Developing and sustaining the Texas educator workforce* (p. 15). University of Texas at Austin College of Education.
- 86. Marder, M., Reyes, P., Marshall, J., Alexander, C., Martinez, C. R., & Maloch, B. (2022). *Texas educator preparation pathways study: Developing and sustaining the Texas educator workforce* (pp. 14–15). University of Texas at Austin College of Education.
- 87. Marder, M., Reyes, P., Marshall, J., Alexander, C., Martinez, C. R., & Maloch, B. (2022). *Texas educator preparation pathways study: Developing and sustaining the Texas educator workforce* (p. 10). University of Texas at Austin College of Education.
- 88. Marder, M., Reyes, P., Marshall, J., Alexander, C., Martinez, C. R., & Maloch, B. (2022). *Texas educator preparation pathways study: Developing and sustaining the Texas educator workforce* (p. 16). University of Texas at Austin College of Education.
- Van Overschelde, J. P., & Piatt, A. N. (2020). U.S. Every Student Succeeds Act: Negative impacts on teaching out-of-field. *Research in Educational Policy and Management*, 2(1), 1–22. https://doi.org/10.46303/repam.02.01.1; Hobbs, L., & Porsch, R. (2022). "Researching the Phenomenon of Teaching Out-of-Field': Synthesis and Future Directions" in Hobbs, L., & Porsch, R. (Eds.). *Out-of-Field Teaching Across Teaching Disciplines and Contexts* (pp. 367–391). Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-9328-1_18; Van Overschelde, J. P. (2022). "Value-Lost: The Hidden Costs of Teacher Misassignment" in Hobbs, L., & Porsch, R. (Eds.). *Out-of-Field Teaching Across the Teaching Disciplines and Contexts* (pp. 49–70). Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-9328-1_3
- 90. Templeton, T., Lowrey, S., Horn, C. L., Alghazzawi, D., & Bui, B. (2020). *Assessing the effectiveness of Texas educator preparation programs* (p. 12). Center for Research, Evaluation, and Advancement of Teacher Education and Education Research Center, University of Houston College of Education.
- 91. Templeton, T., Lowrey, S., Horn, C. L., Alghazzawi, D., & Bui, B. (2020). *Assessing the effectiveness of Texas educator preparation programs* (p. 12). Center for Research, Evaluation, and Advancement of Teacher Education and Education Research Center, University of Houston College of Education.
- 92. See, for example: Carver-Thomas, D. (2018). *Diversifying the teaching profession: How to recruit and retain teachers of color*. Learning Policy Institute. https://doi.org/10.54300/559.310; Villegas, A. M., & Irvine, J. J. (2010). Diversifying the teaching force: An examination of major arguments. *Urban Review*, *42*(3), 175–192. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11256-010-0150-1
- 93. See, for example: Fiddeman, B., Campbell, C., & Partelow, L. (2019). *Student debt: An overlooked barrier to increasing teacher diversity*. Center for American Progress. https://www.americanprogress.org/article/student-debt-overlooked-barrier-increasing-teacher-diversity/
- 94. Podolsky, A., & Kini, T. (2016). *How effective are loan forgiveness and service scholarships for recruiting teachers*? Learning Policy Institute. https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/product/ how-effective-are-loan-forgiveness-and-service-scholarships-recruiting-teachers

- 95. Fiddeman, B., Campbell, C., & Partelow, L. (2019). *Student debt: An overlooked barrier to increasing teacher diversity*. Center for American Progress. https://www.americanprogress.org/article/student-debt-overlooked-barrier-increasing-teacher-diversity/
- 96. Fiddeman, B., Campbell, C., & Partelow, L. (2019). *Student debt: An overlooked barrier to increasing teacher diversity*. Center for American Progress. https://www.americanprogress.org/article/student-debt-overlooked-barrier-increasing-teacher-diversity/; see also: Darling-Hammond, L. (2019, November 17). Burdensome student loan debt is contributing to the country's teacher shortage crisis. *Forbes*. https://www.forbes.com/sites/lindadarlinghammond/2019/11/17/burdensome-student-loan-debt-is-contributing-to-the-countrys-teacher-shortage-crisis/#64e67cf5fc98; Rothstein, J., & Rouse, C. E. (2011). Constrained after college: Student loans and early-career occupational choices. *Journal of Public Economics*, 95(1–2), 149–163. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpubeco.2010.09.015; Scott-Clayton, J., & Li, J. (2016). *Black-White disparity in student loan debt more than triples after graduation*. Brookings Institution.
- 97. National Center for Education Statistics. (2020). *Number and percentage distribution of teachers in public elementary and secondary schools, by whether they entered teaching through an alternative route to certification program and selected teacher and school characteristics: 2017–18.* U.S. Department of Education. https://nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/d20/tables/dt20_209.24.asp (accessed 12/06/22).
- 98. Templeton, T., Lowrey, S., Horn, C. L., Alghazzawi, D., & Bui, B. (2020). *Assessing the effectiveness of Texas educator preparation programs* (p. 16). Center for Research, Evaluation, and Advancement of Teacher Education and Education Research Center, University of Houston College of Education.
- 99. Templeton, T., Lowrey, S., Horn, C. L., Alghazzawi, D., & Bui, B. (2020). *Assessing the effectiveness of Texas educator preparation programs* (p. 16). Center for Research, Evaluation, and Advancement of Teacher Education and Education Research Center, University of Houston College of Education.
- 100. Cardichon, J., Darling-Hammond, L., Yang, M., Scott, C., Shields, P. M., & Burns, D. (2020). *Inequitable* opportunity to learn: Student access to certified and experienced teachers (p. 18). Learning Policy Institute. https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/product/crdc-teacher-access-report
- 101. Texas Education Agency. (2021). *The Texas COVID Learning Acceleration Supports (TCLAS) program*. https://tea.texas.gov/sites/default/files/covid/TCLAS-Guidance-Document.pdf (accessed 12/06/22).
- 102. McLoughlin, J., & Yoder, M. (2022). Sustainable teacher residencies in Texas [PowerPoint slides]. https://drive.google.com/file/d/1NwfxHLxIA4bm4R4vz7zNrTG8LXCr_RFY/view (accessed 12/06/22); McLoughlin, J., & Yoder, M. (2021). TCLAS deep dive webinar: Decision 5: Residency program support [PowerPoint slides]. https://tea.texas.gov/sites/default/files/covid/tclas-decision-point5presentation-21.pdf (accessed 12/06/22).
- 103. McLoughlin, J., & Yoder, M. (2021). *TCLAS deep dive webinar: Decision 5: Residency program support* [PowerPoint slides, slide 15]. https://tea.texas.gov/sites/default/files/covid/tclas-decision-point5presentation-21.pdf (accessed 12/06/22).
- 104. Personal correspondence with Melissa Yoder, Director of Teacher Residencies and Talent Education Pipelines, Texas Education Agency (2022, December 2).
- 105. Yoder, M., & Davenport, C. (2022). *Texas' state strategy: Sustainable residencies to support teacher workforce development* [PowerPoint slides]. Presented at the US PREP Fort Worth Learning Tour.
- 106. McLoughlin, J., & Yoder, M. (2022). *Sustainable teacher residencies in Texas* [PowerPoint slides]. https:// drive.google.com/file/d/1NwfxHLxIA4bm4R4vz7zNrTG8LXCr_RFY/view (accessed 12/06/22); Texas Education Agency. (2021). *The Texas COVID Learning Acceleration Supports (TCLAS) program*. https://tea. texas.gov/sites/default/files/covid/TCLAS-Guidance-Document.pdf (accessed 12/06/22).
- 107. Texas Education Agency. (2022). *Frequently asked questions (FAQs): TCLAS Decision 4*. https://tea. texas.gov/sites/default/files/tclas-decision-4-faq-03-07-2022.pdf (accessed 12/06/22); Claussen, B., Burkhart, B., & Coleman, R. (2021). *TCLAS deep dive webinar: Decision 4: Teacher recruitment support* [PowerPoint slides]. https://tea.texas.gov/sites/default/files/covid/tclas-decision-point4presentation-21.pdf (accessed 12/06/22).
- 108. Texas Education Agency. (2022). *Statewide program of study: Teaching and Training; education and training career cluster*. https://tea.texas.gov/sites/default/files/TeachingTraining-ProgramOfStudy2020.pdf (accessed 12/06/22).

- 109. Texas Education Agency. (2022). *Letter of interest (LOI) program guidelines: 2023–2025 grow your own grant program, cycle 6*. https://tea4avcastro.tea.state.tx.us/egrants/22–23/23029137/proguide.pdf (accessed 12/06/22).
- 110. Texas Education Agency. (2020). *Basic allotment*. https://tea.texas.gov/sites/default/files/basicallotment-one-pager.pdf (accessed 12/06/22).
- 111. Texas Education Agency. (2019). *House Bill 3 (HB 3) implementation: Mentor Program Allotment*. https:// tea.texas.gov/about-tea/news-and-multimedia/correspondence/taa-letters/house-bill-3-hb-3implementation-mentor-program-allotment (accessed 12/06/22).
- 112. Texas Education Agency. (2019). *House bill 3 Texas school finance: 86th legislative session* [PowerPoint slides]. https://tea.texas.gov/sites/default/files/HB%203%20Master%20Deck%20Final.pdf (accessed 12/06/22).
- 113. Texas Education Agency. (2022). *Teacher Vacancy Task Force update* [PowerPoint slides]. https://tea. texas.gov/sites/default/files/covid/tvtf-meeting-2022-08-25-summary-presentation.pdf (accessed 12/06/22); Texas Education Agency. (2022). *Teacher Vacancy Task Force October 13th meeting notes*. https://tea.texas.gov/sites/default/files/covid/tvtf-meeting-2022-10-13-notes-closing-session.pdf (accessed 12/06/22).
- 114. Baugh, W. H., & Stone, J. A. (1982). Mobility and wage equilibration in the educator labor market. Economics of Education Review, 2(3), 253–274. https://doi.org/10.1016/0272-7757(82)90032–2; Boser, U., & Straus, C. (2014). Mid- and late-career teachers struggle with paltry incomes. Center for American Progress. https://cdn.americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/07/ teachersalaries-brief.pdf (accessed 12/06/22); Carver-Thomas, D., & Darling-Hammond, L. (2017). Teacher turnover: Why it matters and what we can do about it. Learning Policy Institute. https://doi. org/10.54300/454.278; Gray, L., & Taie, S. (2015). Public school teacher attrition and mobility in the first five years: Results from the first through fifth waves of the 2007–08 Beginning Teacher Longitudinal Study, U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics. https://nces.ed.gov/ pubs2015/2015337.pdf; Murnane, R. J., & Olsen, R. J. (1990). The effects of salaries and opportunity costs on length of stay in teaching: Evidence from North Carolina. Journal of Human Resources, 25(1), 106–124. https://doi.org/10.2307/145729; Loeb, S., Darling-Hammond, L., & Luczak, J. (2005). How teaching conditions predict teacher turnover in California schools. Peabody Journal of Education, 80(3), 44–70. https://doi.org/10.1207/s15327930pje8003_4; Ondrich, J., Pas, E., & Yinger, J. (2008). The determinants of teacher attrition in upstate New York. Public Finance Review, 36(1), 112-144. https:// doi.org/10.1177/1091142106294716
- 115. Morrissey, M. (2017). Teachers and schools are well served by teacher pensions. Economic Policy Institute. https://www.epi.org/publication/teachers-and-schools-are-well-served-by-teacherpensions/ (accessed 12/06/22); Rhee, N., & Joyner, L. F., Jr. (2019). Teacher pensions vs. 401(k)s in six states: Connecticut, Colorado, Georgia, Kentucky, Missouri, and Texas. University of California Berkeley Labor Center. https://laborcenter.berkeley.edu/wp-content/uploads/2019/01/Teacher-Pension-vs-401ks-in-Six-States_FINAL.pdf (accessed 12/06/22).
- 116. American Institutes for Research. (2018). Study of the Teacher Education Assistance for College and Higher Education (TEACH) Grant program. U.S. Department of Education, Office of Planning, Evaluation, and Policy Development; Podolsky, A., & Kini, T. (2016). How effective are loan forgiveness and service scholarships for recruiting teachers? Learning Policy Institute. https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/ product/how-effective-are-loan-forgiveness-and-service-scholarships-recruiting-teachers; Steele, J., Murnane, R., & Willett, J. (2010). Do financial incentives help low-performing schools attract and keep academically talented teachers? Evidence from California. Journal of Policy Analysis and Management, 29(3), 451–478. https://doi.org/10.1002/pam.20505
- 117. Podolsky, A., Kini, T., Bishop, J., & Darling-Hammond, L. (2016). *Solving the teacher shortage: How to attract and retain excellent educators*. Learning Policy Institute. https://doi.org/10.54300/262.960

- 118. Carver-Thomas, D., & Darling-Hammond, L. (2017). *Teacher turnover: Why it matters and what we can do about it.* Learning Policy Institute. https://doi.org/10.54300/454.278; Johnson, S. M., Kraft, M. A., & Papay, J. P. (2012). How context matters in high-need schools: The effects of teachers' working conditions on their professional satisfaction and their students' achievement. *Teachers College Record*, *114*(10), 1–39. https://doi.org/10.1177/ 016146811211401004; Ladd, H. F. (2011). Teachers' perceptions of their working conditions: How predictive of planned and actual teacher movement? *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, *33*(2), 235–261. https://doi.org/10.3102/0162373711398128; Loeb, S., Darling-Hammond, L., & Luczak, J. (2005). How teaching conditions predict teacher turnover in California schools. *Peabody Journal of Education*, *80*(3), 44–70. https://doi.org/10.1207/s15327930pje8003_4; Marinell, W. H., & Coca, V. M. (2013). Who stays and who leaves? Findings from a three-part study of teacher turnover in NYC middle schools. The Research Alliance for New York City Schools. https://steinhardt.nyu.edu/research-alliance/research/publications/who-stays-and-who-leaves (accessed 12/06/22); Podolsky, A., Kini, T., Bishop, J., & Darling-Hammond, L. (2016). *Solving the teacher shortage: How to attract and retain excellent educators*. Learning Policy Institute. https://doi.org/10.54300/262.960
- 119. Johnson, S. M., Kraft, M. A., & Papay, J. P. (2012). How context matters in high-need schools: The effects of teachers' working conditions on their professional satisfaction and their students' achievement. *Teachers College Record*, *114*(10), 1–39. https://doi.org/10.1177/016146811211401004; Simon, N., & Johnson, S. M. (2015). Teacher turnover in high-poverty schools: What we know and can do. *Teachers College Record*, *117*(3), 1–36. https://doi.org/10.1177/016146811511700305; Van Overschelde, J. P., & Wiggins, A. Y. (2020). Teacher preparation pathways: Differences in program selection and teacher retention. *Action in Teacher Education*, *42*(4), 311–327.
- 120. Carver-Thomas, D., & Darling-Hammond, L. (2017). *Teacher turnover: Why it matters and what we can do about it.* Learning Policy Institute. https://doi.org/10.54300/454.278; Learning Policy Institute. (2017). *The role of principals in addressing teacher shortages.* https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/product/role-principals-addressing-teacher-shortages-brief; Johnson, S. M., Kraft, M. A., & Papay, J. P. (2012). How context matters in high-need schools: The effects of teachers' working conditions on their professional satisfaction and their students' achievement. *Teachers College Record, 114*(10), 1–39. https://doi.org/10.1177/016146811211401004; Simon, N., & Johnson, S. M. (2015). Teacher turnover in high-poverty schools: What we know and can do. *Teachers College Record, 117*(3), 1–36. https://doi.org/10.1177/016146811511700305
- 121. Darling-Hammond, L., Wechsler, M. E., Levin, S., Leung-Gagné, M., & Tozer, S. (2022). *Developing effective principals: What kind of learning matters?* Learning Policy Institute. https://doi.org/10.54300/641.201
- 122. Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development. (2014). *TALIS 2013 results: An international perspective on teaching and learning*. https://doi.org/10.1787/9789264196261-en
- 123. AFT Teacher and School Staff Shortage Task Force. (2022). *Here today, gone tomorrow? What America must do to attract and retain the educators and school staff our students need*. American Federation of Teachers. https://www.aft.org/sites/default/files/media/2022/taskforcereport0722.pdf (accessed 12/06/22).
- 124. Boyd, D., Grossman, P., Lankford, H., Loeb, S., & Wyckoff, J. (2006). How changes in entry requirements alter the teacher workforce and affect student achievement. *Education Finance and Policy*, 1(2), 176–216. https://doi.org/10.1162/edfp.2006.1.2.176; Clotfelter, C. T., Ladd, H. F., & Vigdor, J. L. (2010). Teacher credentials and student achievement in high school: A cross-subject analysis with student fixed effects. *Journal of Human Resources*, 45(3), 655–681. https://doi.org/10.1353/jhr.2010.0023; Darling-Hammond, L., Chung, R., & Frelow, F. (2002). Variation in teacher preparation: How well do different pathways prepare teachers to teach? *Journal of Teacher Education*, 53(4), 286–302. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022487102053004002; Darling-Hammond, L., Holtzman, D. J., Gatlin, S. J., & Heilig, J. V. (2005). Does teacher preparation matter? Evidence about teacher certification, Teach for America, and teacher effectiveness. *Education Policy Analysis Archives*, 13(42), 1–51. https://doi.org/10.14507/epaa.v13n42.2005; Podolsky, A., Kini, T., Bishop, J., & Darling-Hammond, L. (2016). *Solving the teacher shortage: How to attract and retain excellent educators*. Learning Policy Institute. https://doi.org/10.54300/262.960

- 125. Partnership for the Future of Learning. (2021) Building a strong and diverse teaching profession: Teaching profession playbook (p. 40). https://www.teachingplaybook.org/; see also: Darling-Hammond, L., Flook, L., Cook-Harvey, C., Barron, B., & Osher, D. (2019). Implications for educational practice of the science of learning and development. Applied Developmental Science, 24(2), 97–140. https://doi.org/10.1080/10888691.2018.1537791; Ingersoll, R., Merrill, L., & May, H. (2014). What are the effects of teacher education and preparation on beginning teacher attrition? Consortium for Policy Research in Education, University of Pennsylvania. https://www.cpre.org/sites/default/files/ researchreport/2018_prepeffects2014.pdf (accessed 12/06/22); Darling-Hammond, L., Oakes, J., Wojcikiewicz, S., Hyler, M. E., Guha, R., Podolsky, A., Kini, T., Cook-Harvey, C., Mercer, C., & Harrell A. (2019). Preparing teachers for deeper learning. Learning Policy Institute. https://learningpolicyinstitute. org/product/preparing-teachers-deeper-learning-brief
- 126. Carver-Thomas, D., & Darling-Hammond, L. (2017). *Teacher turnover: Why it matters and what we can do about it*. Learning Policy Institute. https://doi.org/10.54300/454.278; Podolsky, A., Kini, T., Bishop, J., & Darling-Hammond, L. (2016). *Solving the teacher shortage: How to attract and retain excellent educators*. Learning Policy Institute. https://doi.org/10.54300/262.960
- 127. Carver-Thomas, D., & Darling-Hammond, L. (2017). *Teacher turnover: Why it matters and what we can do about it*. Learning Policy Institute. https://doi.org/10.54300/454.278; Henke, R., Chen, X., & Geis, S. (2000). *Progress through the teacher pipeline: 1992–93 college graduates and elementary/ secondary school teaching as of 1997*. U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics. https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2000/2000152.pdf (accessed 12/06/22); Ingersoll, R., Merrill, L., & May, H. (2014). *What are the effects of teacher education and preparation on beginning teacher attrition?* Consortium for Policy Research in Education, University of Pennsylvania. https://www.cpre.org/sites/ default/files/researchreport/2018_prepeffects2014.pdf (accessed 12/06/22); Ingersoll, R., Merrill, L., & May, H. (2012). Retaining teachers: How preparation matters. *Educational Leadership, 69*(8), 30–34.
- 128. Guha, R., Hyler, M. E., & Darling-Hammond, L. (2016). *The teacher residency: An innovative model for preparing teachers*. Learning Policy Institute. https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/product/teacher-residency
- 129. Guha, R., Hyler, M. E., & Darling-Hammond, L. (2016). *The teacher residency: An innovative model for preparing teachers*. Learning Policy Institute. https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/product/teacher-residency
- 130. Goings, R. B., Brandehoff, R., & Bianco, M. (2018). To diversify the teacher workforce, start early. *Educational Leadership*, *75*(8), 50–55.
- 131. Valenzuela, A. (2017). *Grow Your Own educator programs: A review of the literature with an emphasis on equity-based approaches*. Intercultural Development Research Association. https://eric. ed.gov/?id=ED582731 (accessed 12/06/22).
- 132. Valenzuela, A. (2017). Grow Your Own educator programs: A review of the literature with an emphasis on equity-based approaches. Intercultural Development Research Association. https://eric. ed.gov/?id=ED582731 (accessed 12/06/22); Bianco, M., Leech, N. L., & Mitchell, K. (2011). Pathways to teaching: African American male teens explore teaching as a career. *Journal of Negro Education*, 80(3), 368–383; Oliva, M., & Staudt, K. (2003). Pathways to teaching: Latino student choice and professional identity development in a teacher training magnet program special issue: Partnering for equity. *Equity & Excellence in Education*, 36(3), 270–279. https://doi.org/10.1080/714044334
- 133. Carver-Thomas, D., & Darling-Hammond, L. (2017). *Teacher turnover: Why it matters and what we can do about it*. Learning Policy Institute. https://doi.org/10.54300/454.278
- 134. Geiger, B., & Hougan, E. (2017). *Recruiting Washington teachers: 2016–2017 annual report*. Professional Educator Standards Board. https://www.pesb.wa.gov/pathways/rwt/rwt-reports/ (accessed 12/06/22); Coffey, H., Putman, S. M., Handler, L. K., & Leach, W. (2019). Growing them early: Recruiting and preparing future urban teachers through an early college collaboration between a college of education and an urban school district. *Teacher Education Quarterly*, *46*(1), 35–54; Sleeter, C. E., & Milner, H. R. (2011). Researching successful efforts in teacher education to diversify teachers. *Studying Diversity in Teacher Education*, 81–103.

- 135. Ingersoll, R. M., & Strong, M. (2011). The impact of induction and mentoring programs for beginning teachers: A critical review of the research. *Review of Educational Research*, *81*(2), 201–233. https://doi.org/10.3102/0034654311403323; Smith, T. M., & Ingersoll, R. M. (2004). What are the effects of mentoring and induction on beginning teacher turnover? *American Education Research Journal*, *41*(3), 681–714. https://doi.org/10.3102/00028312041003681
- Ingersoll, R. M., & Smith, T. M. (2004). Do teacher induction and mentoring matter? *NASSP Bulletin*, 88(638), 28–40. https://doi.org/10.1177/019263650408863803; Ronfeldt, M., & McQueen, K. (2017). Does new teacher induction really improve retention? *Journal of Teacher Education*, 68(4), 394–410. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022487117702583
- 137. See, for example: Ingersoll, R. M., & Strong, M. (2011). The impact of induction and mentoring programs for beginning teachers: A critical review of the research. *Review of Educational Research*, *81*(2), 201–233. https://doi.org/10.3102/0034654311403323; Smith, T. M., & Ingersoll, R. M. (2004). What are the effects of mentoring and induction on beginning teacher turnover? *American Education Research Journal*, *41*(3), 681–714. https://doi.org/10.3102/00028312041003681; Moir, E. (2009). Assessing teacher effectiveness: Lessons learned from two decades of new teacher induction. *Phi Delta Kappan*, *91*(2), 14–21. https://doi.org/10.1177/003172170909100204; Young, V. M., Schmidt, R., Wang, H., Cassidy, L., & Laguarda, K. (2017). *A comprehensive model of teacher induction: Implementation and impact on teachers and students*. SRI International. https://www.sri.com/wp-content/uploads/2022/04/NTC-i3-Validation-Comprehensive-Report-with-App_Final.pdf
- 138. Darling-Hammond, L. (2019). *Investing in student success: Lessons from state school finance reforms*. Learning Policy Institute. https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/product/investing-student-success-school-finance-reforms-report
- 139. Baron, J. B. (1999). *Exploring high and improving reading achievement in Connecticut: Lessons from the states*. National Educational Goals Panel. https://eric.ed.gov/?id=ED433506 (accessed 12/06/22).
- 140. National Assessment of Educational Progress. (n.d.). *Data tools: State profiles*. https://www.nationsreportcard.gov/profiles/stateprofile
- 141. Henry, G. T., Purtell, K. M., Bastian, K. C., Fortner, C. K., Thompson, C. L., Campbell, S. L., & Patterson, K. M. (2014). The effects of teacher entry portals on student achievement. *Journal of Teacher Education*, *65*(1), 7–23. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022487113503871
- 142. For a summary of research, see: National Research Council. (2008). Assessing Accomplished Teaching: Advanced-Level Certification Programs. National Academies Press. https://doi.org/ 10.17226/12224
- 143. Rothman, R. (2000). *Bringing all students to high standards: Report on National Education Goals*. Panel field hearings, National Education Goals Panel; see also: Siegel, P. (1999). *Ramping up reform in North Carolina: Aligning education rhetoric, resolve, and results*. Southeastern Regional Vision for Education; Grissmer, D., & Flanagan, A. (1998). *Exploring rapid achievement gains in North Carolina and Texas*. National Education Goals Panel.
- 144. Crain, T. P. (2021, May 28). Alabama teachers bring home more pay as salary increases outpace inflation. *ALcom*. https://www.al.com/news/2021/05/alabama-teachers-bring-home-more-pay-as-salary-increases-outpace-inflation.html (accessed 12/06/22); McKay, D. (2021, December 1). Gov. proposes 7% raise for NM educators. *Albuquerque Journal*. https://www.abqjournal.com/2450795/ lujan-grisham-proposes-7-raise-for-nm-educators.html (accessed 12/06/22).
- 145. Rowan, L., & Bailie, K. (2021, August 2). Some states using federal relief funds to give frontline workers another 'stimulus' check. *Forbes*. https://www.forbes.com/advisor/personal-finance/frontline-worker-bonus-fourth-stimulus/ (accessed 12/06/22).
- 146. California Department of Education. (2021). *NBCT certification incentive program information*. https://www.cde.ca.gov/pd/ps/npbtsprograminfo.asp (accessed 12/10/22).

- 147. Texas Education Agency. (n.d.). Teacher Vacancy Task Force August 25th meeting notes: Compensation working group meeting notes. https://tea.texas.gov/sites/default/files/covid/tvtf-meeting-2022-08-25notes-working-group-compensation.pdf (accessed 12/06/22); Texas Education Agency. (n.d.). Teacher Vacancy Task Force August 25th meeting notes: Working group share-out and closing session. https://tea. texas.gov/sites/default/files/covid/tvtf-meeting-2022-08-25-notes-working-group-share-out-andclosing-session.pdf (accessed 12/06/22).
- 148. Espinoza, D., Saunders, R., Kini, T., & Darling-Hammond, L. (2018). *Taking the long view: State efforts to solve teacher shortages by strengthening the profession*. Learning Policy Institute. https:// learningpolicyinstitute.org/product/long-view-report
- 149. Texas Education Agency. (2022). *Teacher Vacancy Task Force October 13th meeting notes*. https://tea. texas.gov/sites/default/files/covid/tvtf-meeting-2022-10-13-notes-working-group-compensation.pdf (accessed 12/06/22).
- 150. Berry, B., Bastian, K. C., Darling-Hammond, L., & Kini, T. (2019). *How teaching and learning conditions affect teacher retention and school performance in North Carolina*. Learning Policy Institute. https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/product/leandro-teaching-and-learning-conditions-brief; see also, for example: Hirsch, E., & Emerick, S. (2007). *Teacher working conditions are student learning conditions: A report on the 2006 North Carolina Teacher Working Conditions Survey*. Center for Teaching Quality.
- 151. National Center on Education and the Economy. (2016). *Empowered educators: Preparing professionready teachers* (pp. 15–16). http://ncee.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/02/PreparationPolicyBrief. pdf (accessed 12/06/22); Darling-Hammond, L., Burns, D., Campbell, C., Goodwin, A. L., Hammerness, K., ... Zeichner, K. (2017). *Empowered educators: How high-performing systems shape teaching quality around the world* (p. 230). Jossey-Bass.
- 152. Darling-Hammond, L., Burns, D., Campbell, C., Goodwin, A. L., Hammerness, K., ... Zeichner, K. (2017). *Empowered educators: How high-performing systems shape teaching quality around the world* (pp. 13–17). Jossey-Bass; National Center on Education and the Economy. (2016). *Empowered educators: The teaching career and leadership for the profession* (p. 11). http://ncee.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/02/CareerLaddersPolicyBrief.pdf (accessed 12/06/22); National Center on Education and the Economy. (2016. *Developing high-quality teachers* (pp. 12–13). http://ncee.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/02/ProfLearningPolicyBrief.pdf (accessed 12/06/22).
- 153. National Center on Education and the Economy. (2016). *Empowered educators: The teaching career and leadership for the profession* (p. 10). http://ncee.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/02/ CareerLaddersPolicyBrief.pdf (accessed 12/06/22); Podolsky, A., Kini, T., Bishop, J., & Darling-Hammond, L. (2016). *Solving the teacher shortage: How to attract and retain excellent educators*. Learning Policy Institute. https://doi.org/10.54300/262.960
- 154. Ancess, J., Rogers, B., Duncan Grand, D., & Darling- Hammond, L. (2019). *Teaching the way students learn best: Lessons from Bronxdale High School*. Learning Policy Institute. https:// learningpolicyinstitute.org/sites/default/files/product-files/SEL_CaseStudies_Bronxdale_REPORT. pdf; Darling-Hammond, L., Schachner, A., & Edgerton, A. K. (with Badrinarayan, A., Cardichon, J., Cookson, P. W., Jr., Griffith, M., Klevan, S., Maier, A., Martinez, M., Melnick, H., Truong, N., & Wojcikiewicz, S.). (2020). *Restarting and reinventing school: Learning in the time of COVID and beyond*. Learning Policy Institute. https://restart-reinvent.learningpolicyinstitute.org/; Hernández, L. E., Darling-Hammond, L., Adams, J., & Bradley, K. (with Duncan Grand, D., Roc, M., & Ross, P.). (2019). *Deeper learning networks: Taking student-centered learning and equity to scale*. Learning Policy Institute. https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/product/deeper-learning-networks; Roc, M., Ross, P., & Hernández, L. E. (2019). *Internationals Network for Public Schools: A deeper learning approach to supporting English learners*. Learning Policy Institute. https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/product/ deeper-learning-networks-cs-internationals-network-report
- 155. North Carolina Teaching Fellows. (n.d.). *About North Carolina Teaching Fellows*. https://myapps. northcarolina.edu/ncteachingfellows/about/ (accessed 12/06/22).
- 156. Carver-Thomas, D., Burns, D., Leung, M., & Ondrasek, N. (2022). *Teacher shortages during the pandemic: How California districts are responding*. Learning Policy Institute. https://doi.org/ 10.54300/899.809

- 157. North Carolina State Education Assistance Authority. (2018). Rules governing the North Carolina Teaching Fellows program. https://www.ncseaa.edu/wp-content/uploads/sites/1171/2020/10/ Rules_TFP.pdf (accessed 12/06/22); Bell, L. (2019). Inside a weekend with the first cohort of new NC Teaching Fellows. EducationNC. https://www.ednc.org/inside-a-weekend-with-the-first-cohort-ofnew-nc-teaching-fellows/ (accessed 12/06/22); Nebraska Department of Education. (2018). Attracting Excellence to Teaching Program (AETP). https://cdn.education.ne.gov/wp-content/uploads/2018/12/ AETP-Overview.pdf (accessed 12/06/22).
- 158. Missouri Department of Higher Education and Workforce Development. (n.d.). *Minority Teaching Scholarship*. https://dhewd.mo.gov/ppc/grants/minorityteaching.php (accessed 12/06/22).
- 159. Darling-Hammond, L., LaPointe, M., Meyerson, D., Orr, M. T., & Cohen, C. (2007). *Preparing school leaders for a changing world: Lessons from exemplary leadership development programs*. Stanford Educational Leadership Institute. https://www.wallacefoundation.org/knowledge-center/pages/ preparing-school-leaders.aspx (accessed 12/06/22); National Policy Board for Educational Administration. (2015). *Professional standards for educational leaders 2015*. https://www.npbea.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/06/Professional-Standards-for-Educational-Leaders_2015.pdf (accessed 12/06/22).
- 160. Texas Education Agency. (n.d.). *Principal certification redesign*. https://tea.texas.gov/texas-educators/ educator-initiatives-and-performance/principal-certification-redesign (accessed 12/06/22).
- 161. Education Testing Service. (n.d.). Texas principal certificate standards alignment with ETS Performance Assessment for School Leaders (PASL) tasks. https://www.ets.org/content/dam/ets-org/pdfs/pasl/texasprincipal-certificate-standards-alignment.pdf (accessed 12/06/22); Education Testing Service. (n.d.). PASL assessment. https://www.ets.org/pasl/states-agencies-epp/about.html (accessed 12/06/22); Education Testing Service. (2022). Performance Assessment for School Leaders (PASL): Candidate and educator handbook. https://www.ets.org/content/dam/ets-org/pdfs/pasl/pasl-candidate-educatorhandbook.pdf
- 162. Texas Education Agency. (n.d.). *TEA grant opportunities*. https://tea4avalonzo.tea.state.tx.us/ GrantOpportunities/forms/GrantProgramSearch.aspx (accessed 12/06/22).
- 163. Texas Education Agency. (2022). Letter of interest (LOI) program guidelines: 2023–2025 Grow Your Own grant program, cycle 6. https://tea4avcastro.tea.state.tx.us/egrants/22–23/ 23029137/proguide.pdf (accessed 12/06/22); Corcino, S. (2022, August 15). UTPB's College of Education approved for TEA principal residency program. University of Texas Permian Basin. https:// www.utpb.edu/success/2022/08/coe-tea-principal-residency-program (accessed 12/06/22).
- 164. Texas Education Agency. (n.d.). Vetted principal residency program list. https://tea4avcastro.tea. state.tx.us/egrants/22–23/23694567/vetprlist.pdf (accessed 12/06/22); Corcino, S. (2022, August 15). UTPB's College of Education approved for TEA principal residency program. University of Texas Permian Basin. https://www.utpb.edu/success/2022/08/coe-tea-principal-residency-program (accessed 12/06/22).
- 165. Sutcher, L., Podolsky, A., & Espinoza, D. (2017). *Supporting principals' learning: Key features of effective programs*. Learning Policy Institute. https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/product/supporting-principals-learning-key-features-effective-programs-report
- 166. Bastian, K. C., & Fuller, S. C. (2016). The North Carolina Principal Fellows program: A comprehensive evaluation. Education Policy Initiative at Carolina; Darling-Hammond, L., Bastian, K., Berry, B., Carver-Thomas, D., Kini, T., Levin, S., & McDiarmid, W. (2019). Educator supply, demand, and quality in North Carolina: Current status and recommendations. Learning Policy Institute. https://learningpolicyinstitute. org/product/leandro-educator-supply-demand-brief; University of North Carolina Division of Academic and University Programs.

(2015). *Great teachers and school leaders matter*. http://ncpfp.northcarolina.edu/wp-content/ uploads/2016/09/UNC-Academic-and-University-Programs-Annual-Report–2015.pdf (accessed 12/06/22).

167. Gates, S. M., Woo, A., Xenakis, L., Wang, E. L., Herman, R., Andrew, M., & Todd, I. (2020). Using state-level policy levers to promote principal quality: Lessons from seven states partnering with principal preparation programs and districts. RAND Corporation. https://doi.org/10.7249/RRA413-1

- 168. Espinoza, D., Saunders, R., Kini, T., & Darling-Hammond, L. (2018). Taking the long view: State efforts to solve teacher shortages by strengthening the profession. Learning Policy Institute. https:// learningpolicyinstitute.org/product/long-view; Bellwether. (2019, October 1). New state policies enable teacher residencies: A Q&A with Tamara Azar of the National Center for Teacher Residencies [Blog post]. https://aheadoftheheard.org/new-state-policies-enable-teacher-residences-a-qa-with-tamara-azarof-the-national-center-for-teacher-residencies/ (accessed 12/06/22).
- 169. Del. H.B. 178, 151st Gen. Assem. (2021); Baxter, M. (2021, January 27). *Why teacher residencies are becoming the next big thing in teacher prep* [Blog post]. https://rodelde.org/why-teacher-residencies-are-becoming-the-next-big-thing-in-teacher-prep/ (accessed 12/06/22).
- 170. Indiana Commission for Higher Education (2022, April 6). *State awards over \$1 million in teacher residency grant funding* [Press release]. https://www.in.gov/che/files/220406_RELEASE_Teacher-Residency-Grants-Recipients.pdf (accessed 12/06/22).
- 171. Mississippi Department of Education (2022, February 15). *Applications now open to Mississippi Teacher Residency program for aspiring educators seeking master's degree in elementary and special education* [Press release]. https://www.mdek12.org/news/2022/2/15/Applications-now-open-to-Mississippi-Teacher-Residency-program-for-aspiring-educators-seeking-masters-degree-in-elementary-andspecial-education_20220215 (accessed 12/06/22).
- 172. Office of the Governor. (2022, March 1). Governor enacts historic raises for New Mexico teachers, bolsters state education staff [Press release]. https://www.governor.state.nm.us/ 2022/03/01/governor-enacts-historic-raises-for-new-mexico-teachers-bolsters-state-education-staff/ (accessed 12/06/22); New Mexico Public Education Department. (n.d.). Guidelines for request for application (RFA) on teacher residency grant. https://webnew.ped.state.nm.us/wp-content/ uploads/2020/06/Guidelines-for-RFA-Teacher-Residency_2020.pdf (accessed 12/06/22); KRQE. (2021). PED offering grants for teacher residency programs. https://www.krqe.com/news/education/ped-offering-grants-for-teacher-residency-programs/ (accessed 12/06/22).
- 173. Pennsylvania Department of Education. (n.d.). *Innovative teacher and principal residency programs:* 2020–21. https://www.education.pa.gov/Teachers%20-%20Administrators/Teacher%20Quality/Pages/ Innovative-Teacher-and-Principal-Residency-Programs-Grant.aspx (accessed 12/06/22); Terziev, J., & Forde, J. (2021). *Exploring early implementation of Pennsylvania's innovative teacher and principal residency grants*. Regional Educational Laboratory Mid-Atlantic, Institute of Education Sciences. https://ies.ed.gov/ncee/rel/regions/midatlantic/pdf/REL_2022130.pdf (accessed 12/06/22).
- 174. Mendoza, C. (2022). *Update on the 2021–22 state-funded grant programs*. California Commission on Teacher Credentialing. https://www.ctc.ca.gov/docs/default-source/commission/agendas/2022-02/2022-02-3g.pdf?sfvrsn=3e5d24b1_5 (accessed 12/06/22).
- 175. Patrick, S. K., Darling-Hammond, L., & Kini, T. (2023). *Preparing teachers in California* [Working title]. Learning Policy Institute. (Forthcoming).
- 176. Texas Education Agency. (2022). *Teacher Vacancy Task Force October 13th meeting notes*. https:// tea.texas.gov/sites/default/files/covid/tvtf-meeting-2022-10-13-notes-closing-session.pdf (accessed 12/06/22).
- 177. Terziev, J., & Forde, J. (2021). *Exploring early implementation of Pennsylvania's innovative teacher and principal residency grants*. Regional Educational Laboratory Mid-Atlantic, Institute of Education Sciences. https://ies.ed.gov/ncee/rel/regions/midatlantic/pdf/REL_2022130.pdf (accessed 12/06/22).
- 178. Clewell, B. C., & Villegas, A. M. (2001). Absence unexcused: Ending teacher shortages in high-need areas: Evaluating the pathways to teaching careers program. Urban Institute. https://www.wallacefoundation. org/knowledge-center/Documents/Ending-Teacher-Shortages-in-High-Need-Areas.pdf (accessed 12/06/22); Espinoza, D., Saunders, R., Kini, T., & Darling-Hammond, L. (2018). Taking the long view: State efforts to solve teacher shortages by strengthening the profession. Learning Policy Institute. https:// learningpolicyinstitute.org/product/long-view

- 179. Partnership for the Future of Learning. (n.d.). *Building a strong and diverse teaching profession*. https://static1.squarespace.com/static/5f4048bbd7dba74d40ec9c46/t/608edfd555f6f13a4cec b5e9/1619976159553/Teaching+Profession+Playbook+-+Partnership+for+the+Future+of+Lea rning+-+050121.pdf (accessed 12/06/22); Goings, R. B., Brandehoff, R., & Bianco, M. (2018). To diversify the teacher workforce, start early. *Educational Leadership*, *75*(8), 50–55; Geiger, B., & Hougan, E. (2017). *Recruiting Washington teachers 2016–2017 annual report*. Professional Educator Standards Board. https://drive.google.com/file/d/1tn7nCYz-0fFcY697LhHr30D1pHJU0ioc/view (accessed 12/06/22); Teacher Cadets. (n.d.). *Research*. https://www.teachercadets.com/research.html (accessed 12/06/22).
- 180. California Commission on Teacher Credentialing. (2022). *Classified school employee teacher credentialing program*. https://www.ctc.ca.gov/educator-prep/grant-funded-programs/Classified-Sch-Empl-Teacher-Cred-Prog (accessed 12/10/22).
- 181. Tennessee Department of Education. (2020, August 3). *TDOE announces \$2 million Grow Your Own* grant for innovative, no-cost pathways to teaching profession [Press release]. https://www.tn.gov/education/news/2020/8/3/tdoe-announces--2-million-grow-your-own-grant-for-innovative--no-cost-pathways-to-teaching-profession-.html (accessed 12/06/22).
- 182. Clewell, B. C., & Villegas, A. M. (2001). Absence unexcused: Ending teacher shortages in high-need areas: Evaluating the pathways to teaching careers program. Urban Institute. https://www.wallacefoundation. org/knowledge-center/Documents/Ending-Teacher-Shortages-in-High-Need-Areas.pdf (accessed 12/06/22); Espinoza, D., Saunders, R., Kini, T., & Darling-Hammond, L. (2018). Taking the long view: State efforts to solve teacher shortages by strengthening the profession. Learning Policy Institute. https:// learningpolicyinstitute.org/product/long-view
- 183. Texas Education Agency. (2022). *Teacher Vacancy Task Force October 13th meeting notes: Talent pipelines working group*. https://tea.texas.gov/sites/default/files/covid/tvtf-meeting-2022-10-13-notes-working-group-talent-pipelines.pdf (accessed 12/06/22).
- 184. Texas Education Agency. (2022). *Teacher Vacancy Task Force August 25th meeting notes: Talent pipelines working group*. https://tea.texas.gov/sites/default/files/covid/tvtf-meeting-2022-08-25-notes-working-group-talent-pipelines.pdf (accessed 12/13/22).
- 185. Tennessee Department of Education. (2022, January 13). *Tennessee pioneers permanent program to become a teacher for free, first state to sponsor registered teacher occupation apprenticeship* [Press release]. https://www.tn.gov/education/news/2022/1/13/tennessee-pioneers-permanent-program-to-become-a-teacher-for-free--first-state-to-sponsor-registered-teacher-occupation-apprenticeship-. html (accessed 12/06/22).
- 186. Hess, R. (2022, June 14). What's ahead for the nation's first federally approved teacher-apprenticeship program? *EducationWeek*. https://www.edweek.org/teaching-learning/opinion-whats-ahead-for-the-nations-first-federally-approved-teacher-apprenticeship-program/2022/06 (accessed 12/06/22).
- 187. See, for example: Ingersoll, R. M., & Strong, M. (2011). The impact of induction and mentoring programs for beginning teachers: A critical review of the research. *Review of Educational Research*, *81*(2), 201–233. https://doi.org/10.3102/0034654311403323; Smith, T. M., & Ingersoll, R. M. (2004). What are the effects of mentoring and induction on beginning teacher turnover? *American Education Research Journal*, *41*(3), 681–714. https://doi.org/10.3102/00028312041003681
- 188. Carver-Thomas, D. (2022). Written testimony before the House Appropriations Subcommittee on Labor, Health and Human Services, Education, and Related Agencies. https://docs.house.gov/meetings/ AP/AP07/20220525/114831/HHRG-117-AP07-Wstate-Carver-ThomasD-20220525.pdf (accessed 12/06/22); Floyd, K. J. (2016). Teacher retention policy solutions. University of Texas at Austin. https:// wikis.utexas.edu/display/edpolicy/Teacher+Retention+Policy+Solutions (accessed 12/06/22); Ingersoll, R. M., & Strong, M. (2011). The impact of induction and mentoring programs for beginning teachers: A critical review of the research. Review of Educational Research, 81(2), 201–233. https://doi. org/10.3102/0034654311403323
- 189. Note that some individual districts were able to continue participating in TxBESS services for a fee through select regional education service centers after statewide funding was pulled. Texas Teacher Mentoring Advisory Committee. (2015). *Report to the Texas legislature*. https://tea.texas.gov/sites/default/files/MAC%20Final%20Report.pdf

- 190. Texas Education Agency. (2019). House Bill 3 (HB 3) implementation: Mentor Program Allotment. https://tea.texas.gov/about-tea/news-and-multimedia/correspondence/taa-letters/house-bill-3hb-3-implementation-mentor-program-allotment (accessed 12/06/22); McLoughlin, J., & Yoder, M. (2022). Sustainable teacher residencies in Texas [PowerPoint slides]. https://drive.google.com/ file/d/1NwfxHLxIA4bm4R4vz7zNrTG8LXCr_RFY/view (accessed 12/06/22).
- 191. NM Stat. § 22-10A-9 (2021). https://law.justia.com/codes/new-mexico/2021/chapter-22/article-10a/ section-22-10a-9/
- 192. New Mexico Public Education Department. (2022). *Comprehensive strategic plan*. https://webnew. ped.state.nm.us/wp-content/uploads/2022/02/NMPED-Strategic-Plan-2022.02.07_CG.pdf (accessed 12/06/22).
- 193. Bozack, A., Freilicher, T., & Salvaggio, A. N. (2013). *Teacher education and mentoring program evaluation report*; 14 Del. Admin. Code § 1503; Delaware Department of Education. (n.d.). *Comprehensive induction program: Minimum program requirements*. https://www.doe.k12.de.us/Page/3569 (accessed 12/06/22); Raffel, J. A., Holbert, R. R., Curtis, K. A., Middlebrooks, A., Noble, A., & O'Malley, F. (2007). *Delaware's new teacher mentoring/induction program: Initiation, implementation, and integration*. University of Delaware; Del. S.B. 285, 148th Gen. Assem. (2016); Del. H.B. 225, 150th Gen. Assem. (2019).
- 194. Texas Education Agency. (n.d.). *Teacher Vacancy Task Force August 25th meeting notes: Improving educator preparation working group*. https://tea.texas.gov/sites/default/files/covid/tvtf-meeting-2022-08-25-notes-working-group-educator-preparation.pdf (accessed 12/06/22); Texas Education Agency. (n.d.). *Teacher Vacancy Task Force August 25th meeting notes: Working group share-out and closing session*. https://tea.texas.gov/sites/default/files/covid/tvtf-meeting-2022-08-25-notes-working-group-share-out-and-closing-session.pdf (accessed 12/06/22).

About the Authors

Jennifer A. Bland is a Senior Researcher at the Learning Policy Institute (LPI). Over the course of her career, Bland has conducted extensive research on the teacher labor market and the teacher development system, including studies of teacher supply, demand, and distribution; teacher preparation and induction; teacher professional development and support; and teacher evaluation and compensation. Before joining LPI, Bland worked as an education researcher at SRI International's Center for Education Policy and subsequently as an independent consultant. Bland received an MA in Education Policy, Organization, and Leadership Studies from the Stanford Graduate School of Education and a BA in Political Science (with distinction) from Stanford University.

Steven K. Wojcikiewicz is a Senior Researcher and Policy Advisor at LPI, focusing on educator preparation research, practice, and policy. He is a co-author of the book *Preparing Teachers for Deeper Learning* and of several case studies of educator preparation programs from that project. Wojcikiewicz has 2 decades of experience in education as a high school teacher, experiential educator, and university teacher educator and in policy roles with a teachers' union and a nonprofit advocacy group. Wojcikiewicz has a PhD in Educational Psychology and Educational Technology from Michigan State University, an MA in Teaching from the University of Portland, and a BA in History and Economics from the University of Notre Dame.

Linda Darling-Hammond is Founding President of LPI and is the Charles E. Ducommun Professor of Education Emeritus at Stanford University. Darling-Hammond is Past President of the American Educational Research Association and recipient of its awards for Distinguished Contributions to Research, Lifetime Achievement, and Research-to-Policy. In 2022, Darling-Hammond received the Yidan Prize for Education Research in recognition of her work that has shaped education policy and practice around the most equitable and effective ways to teach and learn. She is a member of the American Association of Arts and Sciences and of the National Academy of Education. Among her more than 600 publications are a number of award-winning books, including *The Right to Learn, Teaching as the Learning Profession, Preparing Teachers for a Changing World*, and *The Flat World and Education: How America's Commitment to Equity Will Determine Our Future*. She received an EdD from Temple University (with highest distinction) and a BA from Yale University (magna cum laude). **Wesley Wei** is a Research and Policy Assistant at LPI, focusing on educator quality issues in both federal policy and quantitative research. Recently, he has been working on addressing access barriers to comprehensive educator preparation programs and analyzing teacher induction programs. Before joining LPI, Wei worked as a research assistant on the politics of curriculum and as a school district consultant for inquiry-based curriculum development and implementation. Wei holds an MPP in Education Policy from Vanderbilt University Peabody College and a BS (with highest honors) in Human and Organizational Development from Vanderbilt University.



learningpolicyinstitute.org

The Learning Policy Institute conducts and communicates independent, high-quality research to improve education policy and practice. Working with policymakers, researchers, educators, community groups, and others, the Institute seeks to advance evidence-based policies that support empowering and equitable learning for each and every child. Nonprofit and nonpartisan, the Institute connects policymakers and stakeholders at the local, state, and federal levels with the evidence, ideas, and actions needed to strengthen the education system from preschool through college and career readiness.

harly Butt – FOUNDATION

charlesbuttfdn.org

The Charles Butt Foundation is pursuing a more equitable and prosperous future for all Texans through education and community partnerships. Our work includes statewide programmatic initiatives focused on systemic educational challenges, a research program to inform policy and practice, strategic grant making for education and related initiatives on a regional level, and elevating successes and promising practices in education through the sharing of stories of statewide impact and innovation.